

THE VIRGINIA REGISTER is an official state publication issued every other week throughout the year. Indexes are published quarterly, and the last index of the year is cumulative. THE VIRGINIA REGISTER has several functions. The new and amended sections of regulations, both as proposed and as finally adopted, are required by law to be published in THE VIRGINIA REGISTER OF REGULATIONS. In addition, THE VIRGINIA REGISTER is a source of other information about state government, including all emergency regulations and executive orders issued by the Governor, the Virginia Tax Bulletin issued periodically by the Department of Taxation, and notices of public hearings and open meetings of state agencies.

ADOPTION, AMENDMENT, AND REPEAL OF REGULATIONS

An agency wishing to adopt, amend, or repeal regulations must first publish in the *Virginia Register* a notice of intended regulatory action; a basis, purpose, substance and issues statement; an economic impact analysis prepared by the Department of Planning and Budget; the agency's response to the economic impact analysis; a summary; a notice giving the public an opportunity to comment on the proposal; and the text of the proposed regulation.

Following publication of the proposal in the *Virginia Register*, the promulgating agency receives public comments for a minimum of 60 days. The Governor reviews the proposed regulation to determine if it is necessary to protect the public health, safety and welfare, and if it is clearly written and easily understandable. If the Governor chooses to comment on the proposed regulation, his comments must be transmitted to the agency and the Registrar no later than 15 days following the completion of the 60-day public comment period. The Governor's comments, if any, will be published in the *Virginia Register*. Not less than 15 days following the completion of the agency may adopt the proposed regulation.

The appropriate standing committee of each branch of the General Assembly may meet during the promulgation or final adoption process and file an objection with the Registrar and the promulgating agency. The objection will be published in the *Virginia Register*. Within 21 days after receipt by the agency of a legislative objection, the agency shall file a response with the Registrar, the objecting legislative committee, and the Governor.

When final action is taken, the agency again publishes the text of the regulation as adopted, highlighting all changes made to the proposed regulation and explaining any substantial changes made since publication of the proposal. A 30-day final adoption period begins upon final publication in the *Virginia Register*.

The Governor may review the final regulation during this time and, if he objects, forward his objection to the Registrar and the agency. In addition to or in lieu of filing a formal objection, the Governor may suspend the effective date of a portion or all of a regulation until the end of the next regular General Assembly session by issuing a directive signed by a majority of the members of the appropriate standing committees and the Governor. The Governor's objection or suspension of the regulation, or both, will be published in the *Virginia Register*. If the Governor finds that changes made to the proposed regulation have substantial impact, he may require the agency to provide an additional 30-day public comment period on the changes. Notice of the additional public comment period required by the Governor will be published in the *Virginia Register*.

The agency shall suspend the regulatory process for 30 days when it receives requests from 25 or more individuals to solicit additional public comment, unless the agency determines that the changes have minor or inconsequential impact.

A regulation becomes effective at the conclusion of the 30-day final adoption period, or at any other later date specified by the promulgating agency, unless (i) a legislative objection has been filed, in which event the regulation, unless withdrawn, becomes effective on the date specified, which shall be after the expiration of the 21-day extension period; (ii) the Governor exercises his authority to require the agency to provide for additional public comment, in which event the regulation, unless withdrawn, becomes effective on the date specified, which shall be after the expiration of the period for which the Governor has provided for additional public comment; (iii) the Governor has provided for additional public comment; (iii) the governor has provided for additional pub

Governor and the General Assembly exercise their authority to suspend the effective date of a regulation until the end of the next regular legislative session; or (iv) the agency suspends the regulatory process, in which event the regulation, unless withdrawn, becomes effective on the date specified, which shall be after the expiration of the 30-day public comment period.

Proposed regulatory action may be withdrawn by the promulgating agency at any time before the regulation becomes final.

EMERGENCY REGULATIONS

If an agency demonstrates that (i) there is an immediate threat to the public's health or safety; or (ii) Virginia statutory law, the appropriation act, federal law, or federal regulation requires a regulation to take effect no later than (a) 280 days from the enactment in the case of Virginia or federal law or the appropriation act, or (b) 280 days from the effective date of a federal regulation, it then requests the Governor's approval to adopt an emergency regulation. The emergency regulation becomes operative upon its adoption and filing with the Registrar of Regulations, unless a later date is specified. Emergency regulations are limited to addressing specifically defined situations and may not exceed 12 months in duration. Emergency regulations are published as soon as possible in the *Register*.

During the time the emergency status is in effect, the agency may proceed with the adoption of permanent regulations through the usual procedures. To begin promulgating the replacement regulation, the agency must (i) deliver the Notice of Intended Regulatory Action to the Registrar in time to be published within 60 days of the effective date of the emergency regulation; and (ii) deliver the proposed regulation to the Registrar in time to be published within 180 days of the effective date of the emergency regulation. If the agency chooses not to adopt the regulations, the emergency status ends when the prescribed time limit expires.

STATEMENT

The foregoing constitutes a generalized statement of the procedures to be followed. For specific statutory language, it is suggested that Article 2 (§ 9-6.14:7.1 et seq.) of Chapter 1.1:1 of the Code of Virginia be examined carefully.

CITATION TO THE VIRGINIA REGISTER

The Virginia Register is cited by volume, issue, page number, and date. **12:8 VA.R. 1096-1106 January 8, 1996,** refers to Volume 12, Issue 8, pages 1096 through 1106 of the Virginia Register issued on January 8, 1996.

"THE VIRGINIA REGISTER OF REGULATIONS" (USPS-001831) is published bi-weekly, with quarterly cumulative indices published in January, April, July and October, for \$100 per year by the Virginia Code Commission, General Assembly Building, Capitol Square, Richmond, Virginia 23219. Telephone (804) 786-3591. Periodical Postage Rates Paid at Richmond, Virginia. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to THE VIRGINIA REGISTER OF REGULATIONS, 910 CAPITOL STREET, 2ND FLOOR, RICHMOND, VIRGINIA 23219.

The Virginia Register of Regulations is published pursuant to Article 7 (§ 9-6.14:22 et seq.) of Chapter 1.1:1 of the Code of Virginia. Individual copies, if available, may be purchased for \$4.00 each from the Registrar of Regulations.

<u>Members of the Virginia Code Commission</u>: Joseph V. Gartlan, Jr., Chairman; W. Tayloe Murphy, Jr., Vice Chairman; Robert L. Calhoun; Russell M. Carneal; Bernard S. Cohen; Jay W. DeBoer; Frank S. Ferguson; E. M. Miller, Jr.; Jackson E. Reasor, Jr.; James B. Wilkinson.

<u>Staff of the Virginia Register</u>: E. M. Miller, Jr., Acting Registrar of Regulations; Jane D. Chaffin, Deputy Registrar of Regulations.

PUBLICATION DEADLINES AND SCHEDULES

Material Submitted By Noon Wednesday		Will Be Published On
· .	Volume 13	
January 15, 1997		February 3, 1997
January 29, 1997	· ·	February 17, 1997
February 12, 1997		March 3, 1997
February 26, 1997		March 17, 1997
March 12, 1997		March 31, 1997
INDEX 2 - Volume 13		April 1997
March 26, 1997		April 14, 1997
April 9, 1997		April 28, 1997
April 23, 1997		May 12, 1997
May 7, 1997		May 26, 1997
May 21, 1997		June 9, 1997
June 4, 1997	. · · ·	June 23, 1997
INDEX 3 - Volume 13		July 1997
June 18, 1997		July 7, 1997
July 2, 1997		July 21, 1997
July 16, 1997		August 4, 1997
July 30, 1997		August 18, 1997
August 13, 1997		September 1, 1997
August 27, 1997		September 15, 1997
FINAL INDEX - Volume 13		October 1997
	Volume 14	· · ·
September 10, 1997		September 29, 1997
September 24, 1997	·	October 13, 1997
October 8, 1997	•	October 27, 1997
October 22, 1997		November 10, 1997
November 5, 1997		November 24, 1997
November 18, 1997 (Tuesday))	December 8, 1997

January 1997 through December 1997

F

S S С C ħ November 18, 1997 (Tuesday) December 3, 1997 INDEX 1 - Volume 14

)7 December 22, 1997

January 1998

NOTICES OF INTENDED REGULATORY ACTION

Board for Asbestos Licensing and Lead Certification 1055

Department of Labor and Industry - Safety and Health Codes Board	
Department of Medical Assistance Services 1055	
Board of Nursing Home Administrators 1056	

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIODS - PROPOSED REGULATIONS

State Air Pollution Control Board 1057

PROPOSED REGULATIONS

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

FINAL REGULATIONS

BOARD FOR ACCOUNTANCY

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

Regulations for the Control and Abatement of Air Pollution.

BOARD FOR ASBESTOS LICENSING AND LEAD CERTIFICATION

Virginia Lead-Based Paint Activities Regulations (amending 18 VAC 15-30-160 and 18 VAC 15-30-830). 1088

BOARD OF SOCIAL WORK

GOVERNOR

GOVERNOR'S COMMENTS

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRY

Safety and Health Codes Board

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES

Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates--Other Types of Care (repealing 12 VAC 30-80-140).1094

Part III: HIV Premium Assistance Program. (12 VAC 30-100-250 et seq.).....1094

BOARD OF MEDICINE

Regulations for the Certification of Occupational Therapists (amending 18 VAC 85-80-10, 18 VAC 85-80-40, 18 VAC 85-80-50, 18 VAC 85-80-60, 18 VAC 85-80-80, 18 VAC 85-80-110, and 18 VAC 85-80-120; repealing 18 VAC 85-80-30).1094

STATE WATER CONTROL BOARD

GENERAL NOTICES/ERRATA

DEPARTMENT OF REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

Notice of Mailing List Update1095

STATE WATER CONTROL BOARD

Volume 13, Issue 10

Monday, February 3, 1997

Table of Contents

Enforcement Action - Proposed Special Order - White Packing Company, Inc Wastewater Treatment	
Enforcement Action - Proposed Consent Special Order - Wrangler, Inc Stony Run Trailer Park - Rockingham Redi- Mix	

VIRGINIA CODE COMMISSION

Notice to State Agencies		1097
--------------------------	--	------

Forms for Filing	Material on Dates for Publication in The
	r of Regulations 1097

CALENDAR OF EVENTS

EXECUTIVE

Open Meetings and Public Hearings	1098
LEGISLATIVE	
Notice to Subscribers	1114
CHRONOLOGICAL LIST	
Open Meetings	1114
Public Hearings	1116

.

NOTICES OF INTENDED REGULATORY ACTION

Symbol Key

† Indicates entries since last publication of the Virginia Register

BOARD FOR ASBESTOS LICENSING AND LEAD CERTIFICATION

† Notice of Intended Regulatory Action

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Board for Asbestos Licensing and Lead Certification intends to consider amending regulations entitled: **18 VAC 15-10-10 et seq. Public Participation Guidelines.** The purpose of the proposed action is to evaluate the public participation guidelines for effectiveness. The agency intends to hold a public hearing on the proposed regulation after publication.

Statutory Authority: §§ 9-6.14:7.1 and 54.1-501 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comment may be submitted until March 7, 1997.

Contact: Kent Steinruck, Regulatory Boards Administrator, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2176 or FAX (804) 367-2475.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-227; Filed January 13, 1997, 11:58 a.m.

† Notice of Intended Regulatory Action

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Board for Asbestos Licensing and Lead Certification intends to consider amending regulations entitled: **18 VAC 15-20-10 et seq. Virginia Asbestos** Licensing Regulations. The purpose of the proposed action is to evaluate the regulations for effectiveness as required by the Public Participation Guidelines and to amend the Asbestos Licensing Regulations to implement changes created by an act of the 1996 General Assembly. Other changes to the regulation which may be necessary will be considered. The agency intends to hold a public hearing on the proposed regulation after publication.

Statutory Authority: § 54.1-501 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comment may be submitted until March 7, 1997.

Contact: Kent Steinruck, Regulatory Boards Administrator, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2176 or FAX (804) 367-2475.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-228; Filed January 13, 1997, 11:58 a.m.

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRY

Safety and Health Codes Board

† Notice of Intended Regulatory Action

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Safety and Health Codes Board intends to consider amending regulations entitled: 16 VAC 25-50-10 et seq. Boiler and Pressure Vessel Rules and Regulations. The purpose of the proposed action is to amend the regulations to incorporate changes recommended during the review process and incorporate the 1995 revisions to the National Board Inspection Code issued by the National Board of Boiler and Pressure Vessel Inspectors. The agency intends to hold a public hearing on the proposed regulation after publication.

Statutory Authority: §§ 40.1-22 and 40.1-51.6 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until March 5, 1997.

Contact: Fred Barton, Boiler Chief Inspector, Department of Labor and Industry, 13 S. 13th St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-3262, FAX (804) 371-2324, or (804) 786-2376.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-232; Filed January 15, 1997, 10:58 a.m.

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES

Notice of Intended Regulatory Action

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Department of Medical Assistance Services intends to consider amending regulations entitled: 12 VAC 30-60-10 et seq. Standards Established and Methods Used to Assure High Quality Care, and 12 VAC 30-90-10 et seq. Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates for Long-Term Care. The purpose of the proposed action is to promulgate changes to policies regarding specialized care services as a result of the study directed by Chapter 912 of the 1996 Appropriations Act. The agency does not intend to hold a public hearing on the proposed regulation after publication.

Statutory Authority: § 32.1-325 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until February 19, 1997.

Contact: Victoria P. Simmons or Roberta J. Jonas, Regulatory Coordinators, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-8850 or FAX (804) 371-4981.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-219; Filed December 31, 1996, 11:02 a.m.

Volume 13, Issue 10

Monday, February 3, 1997

BOARD OF NURSING HOME ADMINISTRATORS

Notice of Intended Regulatory Action

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Board of Nursing Home Administrators intends to consider amending regulations entitled: **18 VAC 95-20-10 et seq. Regulations of the Board of Nursing Home Administrators.** The purpose of the proposed action is to simplify and clarify regulations and to eliminate unnecessary or redundant regulations according to recommendations of Executive Order 15(94). The agency intends to hold a public hearing on the proposed regulation after publication.

Statutory Authority: §§ 54.1-2400 and 54.1-3101 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until February 19, 1997.

Contact: Elizabeth Kirksey, Executive Director, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9941 or FAX (804) 662-9943.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-218; Filed December 31, 1996, 11:45 a.m.

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIODS - PROPOSED REGULATIONS



PUBLIC COMMENT PERIODS REGARDING STATE AGENCY REGULATIONS

Effective July 1, 1995, publication of notices of public comment periods in a newspaper of general circulation in the state capital is no longer required by the Administrative Process Act (§ 9-6.14:1 et seq. of the Code of Virginia). Chapter 717 of the 1995 Acts of Assembly eliminated the newspaper publication requirement from the Administrative Process Act. In *The Virginia Register of Regulations*, the Registrar of Regulations has developed this section entitled "Public Comment Periods - Proposed Regulations" to give notice of public comment periods and public hearings to be held on proposed regulations. The notice will be published once at the same time the proposed regulation is published in the Proposed Regulations section of the *Virginia Register*. The notice will continue to be carried in the Calendar of Events section of the *Virginia Register* until the public comment period and public hearing date have passed.

Notice is given in compliance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the following public hearings and public comment periods regarding proposed state agency regulations are set to afford the public an opportunity to express their views.

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

March 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Public Hearing Department of Environmental Quality, 629 East Main Street, First Floor, Training Room, Richmond, Virginia.

April 4, 1997 -- Written comments may be submitted until 4:30 p.m. on this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the State Air Pollution Control Board intends to adopt regulations entitled: 9 VAC 5-500-10 et seq. Exclusionary General Permit for Federal Operating Permit Program. The proposed general permit provides a legally enforceable mechanism for major sources subject to the federal operating permit program (Article 1 of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80) to be excluded from the program provided they maintain their actual annual emissions at a level that is 75% of the major source, potential to emit applicability thresholds for the federal operating permit program. The regulation does not require any owner to apply for coverage under the general permit but provides the opportunity for an owner to apply for coverage if the stationary source meets the 75% of the threshold criteria and all other requirements of the regulation.

<u>Request for Comments</u>: The purpose of this notice is to provide the public with the opportunity to comment on the proposed general permit.

Localities Affected: There is no locality which will bear any identified disproportionate material air quality impact due to the proposed regulation which would not be experienced by other localities.

Location of Proposal: The proposal and any other supporting documents may be examined by the public at the department's Office of Air Program Development (Eighth Floor), 629 East Main Street, Richmond, Virginia, and the Department's regional offices (listed below) between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. of each business day until the close of the public comment period.

Southwest Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 355 Deadmore Street Abingdon, Virginia Ph: (540) 676-4800

West Central Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 3019 Peters Creek Road Roanoke, Virginia Ph: (540) 562-6700

Lynchburg Satellite Office Department of Environmental Quality 7705 Timberlake Road Lynchburg, Virginia Ph: (804) 582-5120

Valley Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 4411 Early Road Harrisonburg, Virginia Ph: (540) 574-7800

Fredericksburg Satellite Office Department of Environmental Quality 300 Central Road, Suite B Fredericksburg, Virginia Ph: (540) 899-4600

Northern Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 13901 Crown Court Woodbridge, Virginia Ph: (703) 583-3800

Piedmont Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 4949-A Cox Road Glen Allen, Virginia Ph: (804) 527-5020

Public Comment Periods - Proposed Regulations

Tidewater Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 5636 Southern Boulevard Virginia Beach, Virginia Ph: (757) 518-2000

 $1^{(1)} \leq 1$

Statutory Authority: § 10.1-1308 of the Code of Virginia.

Contact: Robert A, Mann, Director, Office of Air Program Development, Department of Environmental Quality, P.O. Box 10009, Richmond, VA 23240, telephone (804) 698-4419, FAX (804) 698-4510, toll-free 1-800-592-5492, or (804) 698-4021/TDD ☎

PROPOSED REGULATIONS

For information concerning Proposed Regulations, see Information Page.

Symbol Key

Roman type indicates existing text of regulations. *Italic type* indicates proposed new text. Language which has been stricken indicates proposed text for deletion.

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

REGISTRAR'S NOTICE: Section 9-6.14:4.1 C 11 of the Code of Virginia excludes from Article 2 of the Administrative Process Act general permits issued by the State Air Pollution Control Board pursuant to Chapter 13 (§ 10.1-1300 et seq.) of Title 10.1 of the Code of Virginia if the board proceeds under the following conditions: (i) provides a Notice of Intended Regulatory Action (NOIRA) in conformance with the provisions of § 9-6.14:7.1 B; (ii) no less than 30 days from publication of the NOIRA, forms a technical advisory committee composed of relevant stakeholders, including potentially affected citizens groups, to assist in the development of the general permit; (iii) provides notice and receives oral and written comment as provided in § 9-6.14:7.1 F; and (iv) conducts at least one public hearing on the proposed general permit. The State Air Pollution Control Board will receive, consider and respond to petitions by any interested person at any time with respect to reconsideration or revision.

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 9 VAC 5-500-10 et seq. Exclusionary General Permit for Federal Operating Permit Program.

Statutory Authority: § 10.1-1308 of the Code of Virginia.

Public Hearing Date: March 11, 1997 - 10 a.m.

Public comments may be submitted until April 4, 1997. (See Calendar of Events section for additional information)

Summary:

Sources that are subject to the federal operating permit program (Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80), promulgated to meet the requirements of Title V of the Clean Air Act, because they are a major source may be excluded, upon request, from the federal operating permit program if their actual emissions are kept below levels that represent 75% of the major source thresholds for the federal operating permit program. Sources choosing to operate under the general permit must submit annual emissions data, along with a compliance certification, to confirm that their emissions remain below the 75% emissions level. Should a source exceed the 75% emissions level there would be no enforcement actions or penalties; however, the source would be subject to the federal operating permit program unless their potential to emit could be limited by a state operating permit.

CHAPTER 500. EXCLUSIONARY GENERAL PERMIT FOR FEDERAL OPERATING PERMIT PROGRAM.

PÀRT I. DEFINITIONS.

9 VAC 5-500-10. General.

A. For the purpose of this chapter or any orders issued by the board, the words or terms shall have the meanings given them in 9 VAC 5-500-20.

B. Unless specifically defined in the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law (§ 10.1-1300 of the Code of Virginia) or in this chapter, terms used shall have the meaning given them by 9 VAC 5-80-60 (definitions, federal operating permit), 9 VAC 5-10-20 (general definitions, Regulations for the Control and Abatement of Air Pollution), or commonly ascribed to them by recognized authorities, in that order of priority.

9 VAC 5-500-20. Terms defined.

"Actual emissions" means the actual emissions of a pollutant from a stationary source or emissions unit reflecting the rate, in tons per year, at which the source or unit actually emitted the pollutant during the most recent annual period. Actual emissions shall be calculated using the source or unit's actual operating hours; production rates; and types of materials processed, stored, or combusted during the annual period. Valid continuous emission monitoring data or source test data shall be preferentially used to determine actual emissions. In the absence of valid continuous emissions monitoring data or source test data, the basis for determining actual emissions shall be any or all of the following as may be determined by the department: throughputs of process materials; throughputs of materials stored; usage of materials: data provided in manufacturer's product specifications, material volatile organic compound content reports or laboratory analyses; other information required by this chapter and other regulations of the board; or information requested in writing by the department. All calculations of actual emissions shall use U.S. Environmental Protection Agency or department approved methods, including emission factors and assumptions.

"Annual period" means a period of 12 consecutive months determined on a rolling basis with a new 12-month period beginning on the first day of each calendar month.

"Federal operating permit" means a permit issued pursuant to Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) or Article 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80.

"General permit" means the terms and conditions in Part IV (9 VAC 5-500-150 et seq.) of this chapter that meet the requirements of Part III (9 VAC 5-500-90 et seq.) of this chapter.

Volume 13, Issue 10

Monday, February 3, 1997

"New source review program" means a program for the preconstruction review and permitting of new stationary sources or emissions units or expansions to existing ones in accordance with regulations promulgated to implement the requirements of §§ 110(a)(2)(C) (42 USC § 7410(a)(2)(C)), 165 (42 USC § 7475) and 173 (42 USC § 7503) of the federal Clean Air Act.

11

"Nonattainment pollutant" means volatile organic compounds or nitrogen oxides (NO_x).

"Regulation of the board" means any regulation adopted by the State Air Pollution Control Board under any provision of the Code of Virginia.

"Regulations for the Control and Abatement of Air Pollution" means 9 VAC 5-10-10 et seq. through 9 VAC 5-80-10 et seq.

"State operating permit" means a permit issued pursuant to 9 VAC 5-80-40.

PART II. GENERAL PROVISIONS

9 VAC 5-500-30. Purpose.

A. The purpose of the exclusionary general permit is to provide a legally enforceable mechanism for major sources subject to the federal operating permit program (Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80) to be excluded from the program provided they maintain their actual annual emissions at a specified level that is less than the potential to emit applicability thresholds for the federal operating permit program. This is one of two alternative permit mechanisms the State Air Pollution Control Board has to accomplish this purpose; the other is a state operating permit program (9 VAC 5-80-40).

B. This chapter does not require any owner to apply for coverage under the general permit but provides the opportunity for an owner to apply for coverage if the stationary source meets the criteria in 9 VAC 5-500-90 A and all other requirements of this chapter.

9 VAC 5-500-40. Applicability.

A. Except as provided in subsection E of this section, this chapter applies to any major source.

B. This chapter applies throughout the Commonwealth of Virginia.

C. This chapter applies only to regulated air pollutants.

D. This chapter shall not apply to the following stationary sources:

1. Any stationary source that has applied for a federal operating permit in a timely manner and in conformance with Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) or Article 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80 and is awaiting final action by the board.

2. Any stationary source required to obtain a federal operating permit under Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) or Article 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80 for any reason other than being a major

source. This includes, but is not limited to, the following: any source, including an area source, subject to any standard or other requirement adopted pursuant to § 111 or § 112 of the federal Clean Air Act (42 USC § 7411 or 42 USC § 7412).

3. Any stationary source which has a valid federal operating permit.

4. Any stationary source which has a valid state operating permit with federally enforceable conditions or other federally enforceable limits limiting its potential to emit below the applicable thresholds for a major source.

E. Notwithstanding subdivisions D 1 and D 3 of this section, nothing in this section shall prevent any stationary source which has had a federal operating permit from obtaining an authorization to operate under the general permit in lieu of maintaining an application for a federal operating permit or upon rescission of a federal operating permit if the owner demonstrates that the stationary source meets the criteria in 9 VAC 5-500-90 A for two annual periods (24 consecutive months).

F. Notwithstanding subdivision D 4 of this section, nothing in this section shall prevent any stationary source which has had a state operating permit from obtaining an authorization to operate under the general permit in lieu of maintaining an application for a state operating permit or upon rescission of a state operating permit if the owner demonstrates that the stationary source meets the criteria in 9 VAC 5-500-90 A for two annual periods (24 consecutive months).

9 VAC 5-500-50. General.

A. Any owner or other person shall operate the stationary source in conformance with all applicable regulations of the board.

B. Sources desiring authority to operate under the general permit shall register with the department as required under 9 VAC 5-20-160 and certify that they will operate in compliance with the provisions of this chapter. All emissions units or groups of emissions units, other than those units identified in 9 VAC 5-80-720, shall be registered.

C. Sources authorized to operate under the general permit shall be exempt from the requirements of 9 VAC 5-80-40 and Articles 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.), 2 (9 VAC 5-80-310 et seq.) and 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80.

D. No provision of this chapter shall limit the power of the board to issue an operating permit pursuant to 9 VAC 5-80-40.

E. This chapter shall not relieve any stationary source from complying with requirements of (i) any otherwise applicable permit issued pursuant to the new source review program, (ii) any condition or term of any new source review program permit, or (iii) any provision of a new source review permit program. This chapter shall not preclude issuance of any new source review permit with conditions or terms necessary to ensure compliance with this chapter.

F. By the adoption of this chapter, the board confers upon the department the administrative, enforcement and decision making authority enumerated therein.

G. The act of granting or denying an application for authority to operate under the general permit shall not be subject to judicial review.

H. Any decisions of the board or department made pursuant to this chapter may be appealed pursuant to 9 VAC 5-20-90 or 9 VAC 5-20-130 B 2.

9 VAC 5-500-60. Existence of permit no defense.

The existence of a permit under this chapter shall not constitute a defense of a violation of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law or the regulations of the board and shall not relieve any owner of the responsibility to comply with any applicable regulations, laws, ordinances and orders of the governmental entities having jurisdiction.

9 VAC 5-500-70. Circumvention.

A. No owner or other person shall cause or permit the installation or use of any device or any means which, without resulting in reduction in the total amount of air pollutants emitted, conceals or dilutes an emission of air pollutants which would otherwise violate this chapter. Such concealment includes, but is not limited to, either of the following:

1. The use of gaseous diluents to achieve compliance with a visible emissions standard or with a standard which is based on the concentration of a pollutant in gases discharged to the atmosphere.

2. The piecemeal carrying-out of an operation to avoid coverage by a standard that applies only to operations larger than a specified size.

B. This section does not prohibit the construction of a stack.

C. Regardless of the exemptions provided in this chapter, permits shall be required of owners who circumvent the requirements of this chapter by causing or allowing a pattern of ownership or development over a geographic area of a source which, except for the pattern of ownership or development, would otherwise require a permit.

9 VAC 5-500-80. Enforcement of a general permit.

A. The following general requirements apply:

1. Pursuant to § 10.1-1322 of the Code of Virginia, failure to comply with any term or condition of the general permit shall be considered a violation of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

2. Authorization to operate under the general permit may be revoked or terminated if the owner does any of the following:

a. Knowingly makes material misstatements in the application for coverage or any amendments thereto.

b. Violates, fails, neglects or refuses to comply with (i) the terms or conditions of the permit, (ii) any

applicable requirements, or (iii) the applicable provisions of this chapter.

3. The department may suspend, under such conditions and for such period of time as the department may prescribe, any authorization to operate under the general permit for any of the grounds for revocation or termination contained in subdivision 2 of this subsection or for any other violations of the regulations of the board.

B. The following requirements apply with respect to penalties:

1. An owner who violates, fails, neglects or refuses to obey any provision of this chapter or the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law, any applicable requirement, or any permit term or condition shall be subject to the provisions of § 10.1-1316 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

2. Any owner who knowingly violates, fails, neglects or refuses to obey any provision of this chapter or the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law, any applicable requirement, or any permit term or condition shall be subject to the provisions of § 10.1-1320 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

3. Any owner who knowingly makes any false statement, representation or certification in any form, in any notice or report required by a permit, or who knowingly renders inaccurate any required monitoring device or method shall be subject to the provisions of § 10.1-1320 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

C. The following requirements apply with respect to appeals:

1. The department shall notify the applicant in writing of its decision, with its reasons, to suspend, revoke or terminate the authorization to operate under the general permit in accordance with the Administrative Process Act.

2. Appeal from any decision of the department under subdivision 1 of this subsection may be taken pursuant to 9 VAC 5-20-90, § 10.1-1318 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law, and the Administrative Process Act.

D. The following requirements apply with respect to inspections and right of entry:

1. The director, as authorized under § 10.1-1307.3 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law and 9 VAC 5-20-150, has the authority to require that air pollution records and reports be made available upon request and to require owners to develop, maintain, and make available such other records and information as are deemed necessary for the proper enforcement of the general permit.

2. The director, as authorized under § 10.1-1307.3 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law, has the authority, upon presenting appropriate credentials to the owner, to do the following:

Volume 13, Issue 10

a. Enter without delay and at reasonable times any business establishment, construction site, or other area, workplace, or environment in the Commonwealth; and

b. Inspect and investigate during regular working hours and at other reasonable times, and within reasonable limits and in a reasonable manner, without prior notice, unless such notice is authorized by the department or its representative, any such business establishment or place of employment and all pertinent conditions, structures, machines, apparatus, devices, equipment, and materials therein, and question privately any such employer, officer, owner, operator, agent, or employee. If such entry or inspection is refused, prohibited, or otherwise interfered with, the department shall have the power to seek from a court having equity jurisdiction an order compelling such entry or inspection.

E. The board may enforce the general permit through the use of other enforcement mechanisms such as consent orders and special orders. The procedures for using these mechanisms are contained in 9 VAC 5-20-20 and 9 VAC 5-20-30 and in §§ 10.1-1307 D, 10.1-1309, and 10.1-1309.1 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

PART III.

GENERAL PERMIT ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES.

9 VAC 5-500-90. Requirements for department issuance of authority to operate under the general permit.

A. The department may issue an authorization to operate under the general permit for a stationary source that does not exceed any of the following levels of actual emissions in the two annual periods (24 consecutive months) preceding submittal of an application under 9 VAC 5-500-100:

1. 75 tons per year of any regulated air pollutant (excluding nonattainment pollutants in serious nonattainment areas and hazardous air pollutants).

2. 37.5 tons per year of volatile organic compounds or nitrogen oxides in a serious ozone nonattainment area.

3. 7.5 tons per year of a single hazardous air pollutant.

4. 18.75 tons per year of any combination of hazardous air pollutants.

B. Stationary sources or emissions units subject to the general permit shall comply with all requirements applicable to other permits issued under 9 VAC 5-80-10 et seq.

C. The general permit shall be issued in accordance with § 9-6.14:4.1 C 11 of the Administrative Process Act.

9 VAC 5-500-100. Applications for coverage under the general permit.

A. Stationary sources that qualify for the general permit may apply to the department for coverage under the terms and conditions of the general permit. Stationary sources that do not qualify for the general permit shall apply for a permit issued under the provisions of 9 VAC 5-80-40 or Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) or Article 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80.

B. A single application is required identifying each emissions unit or groups of emissions units to be covered by the general permit. The application shall be submitted according to the requirements of this section, 9 VAC 5-500-110 and procedures approved by the department. Where several emissions units are included in one stationary source, a single application covering all units in the source shall be submitted. A separate application is required for each stationary source subject to this chapter.

C. The application shall meet the requirements of this chapter and include all information necessary to determine qualification for and to assure compliance with the general permit.

D. Any application form, report, compliance certification, or other document required to be submitted to the department under this chapter shall be signed by a responsible official and shall include the following certification signed by the responsible official:

"I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering and evaluating the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations."

E. Subsection D of this section shall be interpreted to mean that the signer must have some form of direction or supervision over the persons gathering the data and preparing the document (the preparers), although the signer need not personally nor directly supervise these activities. The signer need not be in the same line of authority as the preparers, nor do the persons gathering the data and preparing the form need to be employees (e.g., outside contractors can be used). It is sufficient that the signer has authority to assure that the necessary actions are taken to prepare a complete and accurate document.

F. Any applicant who fails to submit any relevant facts or who has submitted incorrect information in an application shall, upon becoming aware of such failure or incorrect submittal, promptly submit such supplementary facts or corrected information.

9 VAC 5-500-110. Required application information.

A. The department shall furnish application forms to applicants. The information required by this section shall be determined and presented according to procedures and methods acceptable to the department.

B. Each application for coverage under the general permit shall include, but not be limited to, the information listed in subsections C through G of this section.

C. Identifying information as follows shall be included:

1. Company name and address (or plant name and address if different from the company name), owner's name and agent, and telephone number and names of plant site manager or contact or both.

2. A description of the source's processes and products (by Standard Industrial Classification Code).

3. Identification of each emissions unit or group of emission units at the stationary source for which the application is submitted.

D. Emissions related information as follows shall be included:

1. All emissions of regulated air pollutants for which the stationary source qualifies as a major source.

a. An application shall describe all emissions units or groups of emissions units. This requirement shall not apply to emissions units listed in 9 VAC 5-80-720.

b. Emissions shall be determined as provided in the application form or other instructions from the department.

c. Fugitive emissions shall be included in the application to the extent that the emissions are necessary to determine if the stationary source qualifies as a major source.

2. Calculations on which the information in subdivision 1 of this subsection is based. Any calculations shall include sufficient detail to permit assessment of the validity of the calculations and to enable the department to verify the actual emissions and potential to emit for the stationary source. This may include, but not be limited to, the following:

a. Actual and potential emissions in tons per annual period for each emissions unit or group of emission units.

b. Information needed to determine emissions as follows: fuels, fuel use, raw materials, production rates, loading rates, and operating schedules.

c. Identification and description of air pollution control equipment and compliance monitoring devices or activities.

E. Additional information that the department deems necessary to implement and enforce other requirements of the regulations of the board or to determine the applicability of such requirements.

F. Any additional information or documentation that the department deems necessary to review and analyze the air pollution aspects of the source.

G. Compliance certification information as follows shall be included: a certification of compliance with all applicable requirements by a responsible official. 9 VAC 5-500-120. General permit content.

A. The general permit issued under this chapter shall include the elements listed in subsections B through H of this section.

B. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions setting forth the applicable emissions levels and requirements sufficient to assure compliance with the criteria in 9 VAC 5-500-90 A and the regulations of the board.

C. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions setting forth the following requirements with respect to emission testing sufficient to assure compliance with the emissions levels and requirements of the permit:

1. Requirements providing that owners of stationary sources subject to the general permit may conduct emission tests, establish and maintain records, and make periodic emission reports as necessary to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source.

2. For cases where the owner elects to use the emission testing to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source, the permit shall prescribe the procedures for the conduct of the emission tests.

D. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions setting forth the following requirements with respect to emission monitoring sufficient to assure compliance with the emissions levels and requirements of the permit:

1. Requirements providing that owners of stationary sources subject to the general permit may install, calibrate, operate and maintain equipment for continuously monitoring and recording emissions or process parameters or both, and establish and maintain records, and make periodic emission reports as necessary to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source.

2. For cases where the owner elects to use the emission monitoring to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source, the permit shall prescribe the procedures for the installation, calibration, operation and maintenance of equipment for continuously monitoring and recording emissions or process parameters or both.

E. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions setting forth the following requirements concerning recordkeeping and reporting sufficient to assure compliance with the emissions levels and requirements of the permit:

1. Requirements providing that owners of stationary sources subject to the general permit shall establish and maintain records, provide notifications and reports, revise reports, report emission tests or monitoring results in a manner and form and using procedures as the general permit may prescribe.

2. The permit shall prescribe the procedures for providing notifications and reports, revising reports, maintaining records or reporting emission test or monitoring result.

3. The recordkeeping and reporting provisions in this subsection shall not apply to stationary sources with

Volume 13, Issue 10

Į.

actual emissions less than or equal to all of the following for every annual period:

a. 20 tons per year of a regulated air pollutant (excluding nonattainment pollutants in a serious nonattainment area and hazardous air pollutants).

b. 10 tons per year of volatile organic compounds or nitrogen oxides in a serious ozone nonattainment area.

c. 2 tons per year of a single hazardous air pollutant.

d. 5 tons per year of any combination of hazardous air pollutants.

4. Within 30 days of a written request by the department, the owner of a stationary source not maintaining records pursuant to subdivision 3 of this subsection shall demonstrate that the stationary source's emissions are not in excess of the applicable quantities set forth in subdivision 3 of this subsection.

F. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions with respect to enforcement sufficient to assure compliance with the emissions levels and requirements of the permit.

G. The general permit shall contain terms and conditions setting forth the following requirements with respect to compliance sufficient to assure compliance with the terms and conditions of the permit:

1. Requirements providing for compliance certification, testing, monitoring, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements sufficient to assure compliance with the terms and conditions of the permit.

2. Requirements providing for inspection and entry sufficient to assure compliance with the terms and conditions of the permit. At a minimum the permit shall require that, upon presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, the owner shall allow the department to perform the following:

a. Enter upon the premises where the source is located or emissions related activity is conducted, or where records must be kept under the terms and conditions of the permit.

b. Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the terms and conditions of the permit.

c. Inspect at reasonable times any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under the permit.

d. Sample or monitor at reasonable times substances or parameters for the purpose of assuring compliance with the permit or applicable requirements.

H. The permit shall contain terms and conditions pertaining to other requirements as may be necessary to ensure compliance with the regulations of the board, the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law and the federal Clean Air Act. 9 VAC 5-500-130. Issuance of an authorization to operate under the general permit.

A. The department shall grant authorization to operate under the conditions and terms of the general permit to stationary sources that meet the criteria set forth in 9 VAC 5-500-90 A.

B. The issuance of an authorization to operate under the general permit to a stationary source covered by the general permit shall not require compliance with the public participation procedures under § 9-6.14.4.1 C 11 of the Administrative Process Act.

C. A response to each application for coverage under the general permit shall be provided. The general permit may specify a reasonable time period after which a stationary source that has submitted an application shall be deemed to be authorized to operate under the general permit.

D. Stationary sources covered under a general permit shall be issued a letter, a certificate, or any other document which would attest that the stationary source is authorized to operate under the general permit. The document shall be accompanied by a copy of the general permit and the application submitted by the permittee.

E. The letter, certificate or other document, along with the copy of the general permit and application, shall be retained by the department and at the stationary source.

9 VAC 5-500-140. Transfer of authorizations to operate under the general permit.

A. No person shall transfer an authorization to operate under the general permit from one stationary source to another or from one piece of equipment to another.

B. In the case of a transfer of ownership of a stationary source, the new owner shall comply with any permit issued to the previous owner. The new owner shall notify the department of the change in ownership within 30 days of the transfer.

C. In the case of a name change of a stationary source, the owner shall comply with any permit issued under the previous source name. The owner shall notify the department of the change in source name within 30 days of the name change.

PART IV.

GENERAL PERMIT TERMS AND CONDITIONS.

9 VAC 5-500-150. Emissions levels and requirements.

A. Sources operating under this permit shall meet the emissions levels in 9 VAC 5-500-160 in order to continue to operate under the authority of this permit.

B. Sources operating under this permit shall operate in compliance with the standards set in 9 VAC 5-40-10 et seq., 9 VAC 5-50-10 et seq. and 9 VAC 5-60-10 et seq. and other applicable provisions of the regulations of the board.

C. The permittee shall obtain any necessary permits prior to commencing any physical or operational change or activity which will result in actual emissions that exceed the emissions levels specified in 9 VAC 5-500-160.

9 VAC 5-500-160. Emissions levels.

In order to operate under the authority of this permit, a stationary source shall not exceed any of the following levels of actual emissions in any annual period:

1. 75 tons per year of any regulated air pollutant (excluding nonattainment pollutants in serious nonattainment areas and hazardous air pollutants).

2. 37.5 tons per year of volatile organic compounds or nitrogen oxides in a serious ozone nonattainment area.

3. 7.5 tons per year of a single hazardous air pollutant.

4. 18.75 tons per year of any combination of hazardous air pollutants.

9 VAC 5-500-170. Compliance determination and verification by emission testing.

A. The permittee may conduct emission tests, establish and maintain records, and make periodic emission reports as necessary to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source.

B. Upon request of the department, the permittee shall conduct emission tests as are necessary to determine the type or amount or both of the pollutants emitted from the source or whether the source will be in compliance with 9 VAC 5-500-160 or any other provisions of any regulation of the board.

C. The emission testing conducted under this section shall be carried out in accordance with the provisions of 9 VAC 5-40-10 et seq., 9 VAC 5-50-10 et seq. and 9 VAC 5-60-10 et seq., as applicable, or by other means acceptable to the department.

9 VAC 5-500-180. Compliance determination and verification by emission monitoring.

A. The permittee may install, calibrate, operate and maintain equipment for continuously monitoring and recording emissions or process parameters or both, and establish and maintain records, and make periodic emission reports as necessary to determine the actual emissions for the stationary source.

B. Upon request of the department, the permittee shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate equipment for continuously monitoring and recording emissions or process parameters or both as are necessary to determine the type or amount or both of the pollutants emitted from the source or whether the source will be in compliance with 9 VAC 5-500-160 or any other provisions of any regulation of the board.

C. The emission monitoring conducted under this section shall be carried out in accordance with the provisions of 9 VAC 5-40-10 et seq., 9 VAC 5-50-10 et seq. and 9 VAC 5-60-10 et seq., as applicable, or by other means acceptable to the department.

D. Where the applicable requirement cited in subsection C of this section does not require periodic testing or instrumental or noninstrumental monitoring (which may consist of recordkeeping designed to serve as monitoring), periodic monitoring sufficient to yield reliable data from the

relevant time period that are representative of the source's compliance with the general permit, as reported pursuant to 9 VAC 5-500-190 C 1. Such monitoring requirements shall assure use of terms, test methods, units, averaging periods, and other statistical conventions consistent with the applicable requirement. Recordkeeping provisions may be sufficient to meet the requirements of this subsection.

9 VAC 5-500-190. Recordkeeping requirements.

A. The permittee, unless exempted under 9 VAC 5-500-120 E 3, shall comply with the recordkeeping requirements in this section. The recordkeeping requirements of this permit shall not replace any recordkeeping requirement contained in other state or federal rules or regulations.

B. The permittee shall keep and maintain records for each emission unit or groups of emission units sufficient to determine the actual emissions of the stationary source. Such information shall be summarized in a monthly log, maintained on site for five years, and be made available to the department upon request. Any records, notifications, reports, or tests providing the basis for the summary shall be retained by the permittee for at least five years following the date of such records, notifications, reports or tests.

C. To meet the requirements of 9 VAC 5-500-180 with respect to recordkeeping, the permittee shall comply with the following:

1. Records of monitoring information shall include the following:

a. The date, place as defined in the permit, and time of sampling or measurements.

b. The date(s) analyses were performed.

c. The company or entity that performed the analyses.

d. The analytical techniques or methods used.

e. The results of such analyses,

f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.

2. Records of all monitoring data and support information shall be retained for at least five years from the date of the monitoring sample, measurement, report, or application. Support information includes all calibration and maintenance records and all original strip-chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, and copies of all reports required by the permit.

D. The recordkeeping requirements under this section shall be carried out in accordance with the provisions of 9 VAC 5-40-10 et seq., 9 VAC 5-50-10 et seq. and 9 VAC 5-60-10 et seq., as applicable, or by other means acceptable to the department.

9 VAC 5-500-200. Reporting requirements.

A. The permittee, unless exempted under 9 VAC 5-500-120 E 3, shall comply with the reporting requirements in this section. Any document (including reports) required by a permit term or condition to be submitted to the department

Volume 13, Issue 10

shall contain a certification by a responsible official that meets the requirements of 9 VAC 5-500-100 D.

B. The permittee shall submit, according to procedures established by the department, an annual emissions update. Any additional information requested by the department under this subsection shall be submitted to the department within 30 days of the date of request.

C. To meet the requirements of 9 VAC 5-500-180 with respect to reporting, the permittee shall submit reports of any required monitoring at least every six months. All instances of deviations from permit requirements must be clearly identified in such reports.

D. If a stationary source or emissions unit is shut down, the permittee shall notify the board within six months of the date the stationary source or emissions unit is shut down.

9 VAC 5-500-210. Compliance certifications.

A. The department shall evaluate a stationary source's compliance with the emissions levels in 9 VAC 5-500-160 as part of the department's annual compliance process. In performing the evaluation, the department shall consider any annual emission update submitted pursuant to 9 VAC 5-500-200.

B. Upon presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, the permittee shall allow the department to perform the following:

1. Enter upon the premises where the source is located or emissions-related activity is conducted, or where records must be kept under the terms and conditions of the permit.

2. Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the terms and conditions of the permit.

3. Inspect at reasonable times any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under the permit.

4. Sample or monitor at reasonable times substances or parameters for the purpose of assuring compliance with the permit or applicable requirements.

C. The permittee shall submit, along with the annual emissions update, to the department an annual compliance certification containing the following:

1. The identification of each term or condition of the permit that is the basis of the certification.

2. The compliance status.

3. Whether compliance was continuous or intermittent, and if not continuous, documentation of each incident of noncompliance.

4. The method or methods used for determining the compliance status of the source at the time of certification and over the reporting period.

5. Such other information as the department may require to determine the compliance status of the source.

9 VAC 5-500-220. Consequences of failure to remain below emissions levels.

A. A stationary source subject to the general permit shall be subject to applicable federal requirements for a major source, including 9 VAC 5-80-40 (state operating permit) and Article 1 (9 VAC 5-80-50 et seq.) or Article 3 (9 VAC 5-80-360 et seq.) of Part II of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80 (federal operating permit), when either of the following conditions occur:

1. Commencing on the first day following any annual period in which the stationary source exceeds an emissions levels specified in 9 VAC 5-500-160.

2. Commencing on the first day following any annual period in which the owner can not demonstrate that the stationary source is in compliance with the emissions levels specified in 9 VAC 5-500-160.

B. Any stationary source who becomes subject to federal applicable requirements for a major source as provided in subsection A of this section may continue to operate under the authority of the permit until a state operating permit or federal operating permit is issued provided the following conditions are met:

1. At least 30 days prior to the end of any annual period during which the actual emissions of the stationary source is expected to exceed the emissions levels in 9 VAC 5-500-160, the owner has notified the department that he will submit an application for a federal operating permit or state operating permit, and

2. A complete federal operating permit application is received by the department, or the permit action to obtain a state operating permit is completed, within 12 months of the date of notification.

9 VAC 5-500-230. Enforcement.

A. Violation of this permit is subject to the enforcement provisions including, but not limited to, those contained in 9 VAC 5-20-10 et seq. and §§ 10.1-1309, 10.1-1311 and 10.1-1316 of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law.

B. If any condition, requirement or portion of the permit is held invalid or inapplicable under any circumstance, such invalidity or inapplicability shall not affect or impair the remaining conditions, requirements, or portions of the permit.

C. The permittee shall comply with all conditions of the permit. Any permit noncompliance constitutes a violation of the Virginia Air Pollution Control Law and is grounds (i) for enforcement action or (ii) for termination, revocation and reissuance, or modification of the authorization to operate under the general permit.

D. It shall not be a defense for a permittee in an enforcement action that it would have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this permit.

E. The authorization to operate under the general permit may be revoked and reissued or terminated for cause as specified in 9 VAC 5-500-80. The filing of a request by the permittee for authorization revocation and reissuance, or termination, or of a notification of planned changes or

anticipated noncompliance does not stay any permit condition.

F. The owner of the stationary source shall be subject to enforcement action under 9 VAC 5-500-80 for operation without a permit if the stationary source is later determined by the department not to qualify for the conditions and terms of the general permit.

G. The general permit does not convey any property rights of any sort, or any exclusive privilege.

H. The permittee shall furnish to the department, within a reasonable time, any information that the department may request in writing to determine whether cause exists for modifying, revoking and reissuing, or terminating the authorization to operate under the general permit or to determine compliance with the permit. Upon request, the permittee shall also furnish to the department copies of records required to be kept by the permit and, for information claimed to be confidential, the permittee shall furnish such records to the department along with a claim of confidentiality.

9 VAC 5-500-240. Review and evaluation of regulation.

A. Prior to (three years after effective date of regulation), the department shall perform an analysis on this chapter and provide the board with a report on the results. The analysis shall include (i) the purpose and need for the chapter, (ii) alternatives which would achieve the stated purpose of this chapter in a less burdensome and less intrusive manner, (iii) an assessment of the effectiveness of this chapter, (iv) the results of a review of current state and federal statutory and regulatory requirements, including identification and justification of requirements of this chapter which are more stringent than federal requirements, and (v) the results of a review as to whether this chapter is clearly written and easily understandable by affected entities.

B. Upon review of the department's analysis, the board shall confirm the need to (i) continue this chapter without amendment, (ii) repeal this chapter, or (iii) amend this chapter. If the board's decision is to repeal or amend this chapter, the board shall authorize the department to initiate the applicable regulatory process to carry out the decision of the board.

Volume 13, Issue 10

Monday, February 3, 1997



COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY(DEQ) Exclusionary General Air Permit

COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA- DEQ DOCUMENT CERTIFICATION FORM

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction of supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gather and evaluate the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering and evaluating the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations.

SIGNATURE:	DATE:	
NAME:		
TITLE:		
COMPANY:		

REGISTRATION NUMBER:

Reference: Virginia Regulations, 9 VAC 5 Chapter 500

REVISED January 10, 1997

175H 550

VIRGINIA DEQ - EXCLUSIONARY GENERAL AIR PERMIT

COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATI	ON FORM
Registration number (if applicable):	
Company name and address:	
Plant name and address (if different):	Plant site manager or contact:
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Telephone:
Description of source processes and product	ts, by SIC:
Owner signature:	Data
Swiisi signature.	Date:
The applicant above certifies that the entire	facility as described in

this applicant above certifies that the entire facility as described in this application will operate in compliance with 9 VAC 5 Chapter 500 and in such a manner that results in actual air emissions below the exemption levels in 9 VAC 5-500-90.

REVISED January 10, 1997

FORM 500

.....

	the second se	
PROCESSING,	MANUFACTURING AND OTHER	OPERATIONS

(LIST ALL INDIVIDUAL PROCESSES AND PIECES OF EQUIPMENT SUCH AS COMBUSTION SOURCES, CHEMICAL PROCESSES, ETC.)

OMPANY NAME		DATE	REGIST	RATION NUMBER	
UNIT REF.	EMISSIONS UNIT OR GROUP OF EMISSIONS UNITS IPROVIDE MANUFACTURER OR CONSTRUCTION DATE!*			IUM ACTUAL FEED H	
NO.	PROVIDE MANUFACTORER OF CONSTRUCTION DATE?		/HR	į pay	/YEAR
		•			
			· · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Ļ
				<u></u>	
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
					· · ·
	······································		1		· · · ·
]				·	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
					<u> </u>

Detanal is provide, places suinds flow diagram (process schematic) relating process steps and a narrative description including feed materials, product materials, reaction intermediates and logity to its attach compared MSDS for row materials used or consumed and products manufactured or handled.

Required Specify mets for each operation in time, pounds, guilons, sto., as applicable.

#EVINE January 10 1992

CRITERIA POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (MAY BE OPTIONAL-CONTACT DED REGIONAL OFFICE)

СОМРА	NY NAME						•		DA	TE	RE	GISTRATIO	N NUMBER		
				AC		SSION RATE	S TO ATM	OSPHERE O	CRITERIA	POLLUTAN	TS	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>
UNIT REF. NO.	SUSPE PARTIC ITS	TAL INDED CULATE P) • OGATÉI	SM/ PARTIC	M DR ALLER CULATE 4,s1*		DIOXIDE 0,1		N OXIDES	MON	180N 0XIDE :0]	080	ATILE ANIC OUNDS C514		AD Pb}	BASIS OL ESTIMAT LUSE CODE M
	ib, ta	tonstyr	llethr	tons/yr	ib/hr	1ons/yr	ib/hr	lons/yr	łb/hr	tons/yr_	lb/hr	tonsiyr	tb/hr	1908/yr	
							<u>.</u>								
														- · · ·	
									,		1				
							. <u></u>	L		 					
						· ·	······	<u> </u>							<u> </u>
					· · · · ·							· ·			
							<u> </u>	}	·)'	┝──		
								L						ļ	
						1		L		L			<u> </u>		

Code M - Emission Estimate Method (provide detailed calculations including assumed centrol afficiency of control equipment to support reported values)

Stark Test (n. Jose a cryptol summary)
 Miterial Balance (note to calculations)
 Miterial Balance (note to calculations)
 Starksam factor (dentity scaped) and modele calculations
 SUMer (dentity)
 STOP (Machine)
 TSP, PM, w VOCs should also be split up by component and reported under HAZARDOUS POLLUTANTS.

REVISIO January 10, 1997

Volume 13, Issue 10

i:

Monday, February 3, 1997

.....

TOXIC OR HAZARDOUS OR OTHER REGULATED POLLUTANT EMISSIONS (MAY BE OPTIONAL-CONTACT DEC I REGIONAL . OFFICE)

5

COMPANY NAME		DATE		REGISTRATION NUMBER
	ACTUAL EMISSION RATES TO ATMOSPHERE UF HAZARDOUS OR OTHER REGULATED POLLUTANTS (specily)	LATED POLLUTANTS	(specify)	
REF		CONTROLLED EMISSIONS) EMISSIONS	BASIS OF ESTIMATES
NO.	NAME AND CAS #	lb/hr	tonsiyr	(USE COL
_		•		
				-
-				
		•		

÷

ŝ

of the major source, potential to emit applicability thresholds for the federal operating permit program. This is one of two alternative permit mechanisms available to exclude major sources from the federal operating permit program; the other is the state operating permit program (9 VAC 5-80-40). The regulation does not require any owner to apply for coverage under the general permit but provides the opportunity for an owner to apply for coverage if the stationary source meets the 75% of the threshold criteria and all other requirements of the regulation.

EXCLUSIONARY GENERAL PERMIT FOR

FEDERAL OPERATING PERMIT PROGRAM (9 VAC 5 Chapter 500)

The Commonwealth of Virginia has in place a federal operating permit program

(Article 1 of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80) to meet the requirements of Title V of the Federal

The Exclusionary General Permit provides a legally enforceable mechanism for major sources subject to the federal operating permit program to be excluded from the program provided they maintain their actual annual emissions at a level that is 75%

Stationary sources that qualify as a major source as defined in the federal operating permit program may apply for an Exclusionary General Permit provided that their actual emissions in the two annual periods (24 consecutive months) preceding submittal of a permit application do not exceed any of the following levels:

1. 75 tons per year of any regulated air pollutant (excluding pollutants cited in item 2 below for the localities cited in item 2 and hazardous air pollutants),

2. 37.5 tons per year of volatile organic compounds or nitrogen oxides in the following localities: Arlington County, Fairfax County, Loudoun County, Prince William County, Stafford County, Alexandria City, Fairfax City, Falls Church City, Manassas City, and Manassas Park City.

З. 7.5 tons per year of a single hazardous air pollutant.

4. 18.75 tons per year of any combination of hazardous air pollutants.

The Exclusionary General Permit may not be issued to any stationary source required to obtain a federal operating permit for any reason other than being a major source. This primarily includes, but is not limited to, any source, including an area source, subject to any standard or other requirement adopted pursuant to § 111 (40 CFR Part 60) or § 112 (40 CFR Parts 61 and 63) of the federal Clean Air Act.

REVISED January 10, 1997

Clean Air Act.

Virginia Register of Regulations

VA.R

Doc. No.

R97-229; Filed January 14, 1997, 2:54

P.M

1070

FINAL REGULATIONS

For information concerning Final Regulations, see Information Page.

Symbol Key

Roman type indicates existing text of regulations. *Italic type* indicates new text. Language which has been stricken indicates text to be deleted. [Bracketed language] indicates a substantial change from the proposed text of the regulation.

BOARD FOR ACCOUNTANCY

<u>REGISTRAR'S NOTICE</u>: The following fee reductions filed by the Board for Accountancy are exempt from Article 2 of the Administrative Process Act in accordance with § 9-6.14:4.1 C 9 of the Code of Virginia, which excludes regulations of the regulatory boards served by the Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation pursuant to Title 54.1 which are limited to reducing fees charged to regulants and applicants.

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 18 VAC 5-20-10 et seq. Board for Accountancy Regulations (amending 18 VAC 5-20-30, 18 VAC 5-20-40, 18 VAC 5-20-60, 18 VAC 5-20-90, 18 VAC 5-20-100, and 18 VAC 5-20-110, and 18 VAC 5-20-470).

<u>Statutory Authority:</u> §§ 54.1-201 and 54.1-2003 of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: April 1, 1997.

Summary:

The amendments reduce the fees charged to applicants for certificate, licensure, registration, renewal and late filing requirements.

Agency Contact: Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Nancy Taylor Feldman, Assistant Director, Board for Accountancy, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, VA 23230-4917, telephone (804) 367-8590.

18 VAC 5-20-30. Original CPA certificate.

A. A CPA certificate will be granted to an applicant who has met all of the qualifications for certification outlined in 18 VAC 5-20-20.

B. The fee for an original CPA certificate shall be \$25 \$15. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

18 VAC 5-20-40. Certificate by endorsement.

A CPA certificate will be granted to an applicant who holds a like valid and unrevoked certificate issued under the law of any jurisdiction showing that applicant is in good standing in the jurisdiction; provided:

1. The applicant meets all current requirements in Virginia at the time application is made; or

2. At the time the applicant's certificate was issued in the other jurisdiction the applicant met all requirements then applicable in Virginia; or

3. The applicant has met all requirements applicable in Virginia except the education requirement, or has passed the examination under different credit or grade provisions, and either:

a. The applicant has five years of experience in the performance of accounting services within the 10 years prior to application, or

b. The applicant has five years of experience in the performance of accounting services, one year of which was immediately prior to application and, within the 10 years prior to application, had completed 15 semester hours of accounting, auditing and related subjects at an accredited institution.

4. The fee for a certificate by endorsement shall be \$90 \$65. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

18 VAC 5-20-60. Licensure.

Each certified public accountant who is engaged in or holding himself out to be engaged in the practice of public accountancy in Virginia must hold a valid license. This provision applies to professional staff who are eligible for licensure as set forth in 18 VAC 5-20-80 as well as to sole proprietors, partners, members and shareholders.

1. To be eligible for licensure an individual shall meet the qualifications for certification outlined in 18 VAC 5-20-20 and one of the experience requirements set forth in 18 VAC 5-20-80.

2. The fee for an initial CPA license shall be \$50 \$40. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

18 VAC 5-20-90. Registration of professional corporations and professional limited liability companies.

A. All professional corporations and professional limited liability companies practicing public accountancy in Virginia shall be registered by the board.

B. The fee for registration shall be \$50 \$40. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

C. All registered professional corporations and professional limited liability companies shall meet the standards set forth in § 54.1-2005 of the Code of Virginia and Part IV (18 VAC 5-20-120 et seq.). of this chapter.

18 VAC 5-20-100. Requirement for renewal.

A. Effective September 30, 1992, each license to practice public accounting or CPA certificate maintenance shall be renewed annually. A registration certificate of a professional corporation or professional limited liability company shall be renewed biennially.

B. Effective September 30, 1992, each license to practice public accounting shall expire annually on September 30. Maintenance fees for CPA certificates shall also be due on September 30. A registration certificate of a professional corporation or professional limited liability company shall be renewed September 30 of each even-numbered year. The board will mail a renewal notice to the regulant at the last

Volume 13, Issue 10

Final Regulations

known address of record. Failure of the regulant to receive written notice of the expiration does not relieve him of the requirement to renew or pay the required fee.

C. Renewal fees are as follows:

1. The fee for renewal of a CPA license to practice public accounting shall be \$40 \$30.

2. The fee for renewal of the registration certificate of a professional corporation shall be \$40 \$30.

3. The fee for renewal of the registration certificate of a professional limited liability company shall be \$40 \$30.

4. The CPA certificate maintenance fee shall be \$10.

5. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

D. If the required fee is not received by October 30 an additional fee of \$10 for certificate maintenance, \$40 \$25 for license renewal, \$40 \$25 for professional corporation, and \$40 \$25 for professional limited liability company registration shall be required.

E. Applicants for renewal of the CPA certificate maintenance or license to practice public accounting shall certify on a form provided by the board that they continue to meet the standards for entry as set forth in 18 VAC 5-20-20 B.

Applicants for renewal of the license to practice public accounting shall meet the requirements of Part V (18 VAC 5-20-450 et seq.) of this chapter. Failure to comply with Part V will result in the denial of the license renewal.

F. The board, in its discretion, and for just cause, may deny renewal of a license to practice public accounting, registration or certificate maintenance. Upon such denial, the applicant for renewal may request that a hearing be held in accordance with the provisions of the Administrative Process Act (§ 9-6.14:1 et seq. of the Code of Virginia).

18 VAC 5-20-110. Requirement for reinstatement.

A. If the regulant fails to renew his license to practice public accounting or registration or pay his certificate maintenance fee within six months following the expiration, he will be required to present reasons for reinstatement and the board may, in its discretion, grant reinstatement or require a regualification or reexamination or both.

B. The fee for reinstatement of the license to practice public accounting shall be \$150 \$60, the fee for reinstatement of the professional corporation registration shall be \$100 \$60, the fee for reinstatement of a professional limited liability company registration shall be \$100 \$60, and the fee for reinstatement of the certificate maintenance shall be \$50 \$20. All fees are nonrefundable and shall not be prorated.

C. Applicants for reinstatement of the CPA certificate or license to practice public accounting shall certify on a form provided by the board that they continue to meet the standards for entry as set forth in 18 VAC 5-20-20 B.

D. If the regulant has failed to renew his license to practice public accounting for a period of up to 12 months, he shall be required in accordance with Part V (18 VAC 5-20-450 et seq.)

of this chapter to complete a minimum of 40 credit hours of Continuing Professional Education (CPE) with a minimum of eight CPE credit hours in accounting and auditing and eight CPE credit hours in taxation within the preceding 12 months prior to application. If the regulant has failed to renew his license in excess of 12 months, he shall be required to complete a continuing education program specified by the board which shall require him to complete 40 hours of CPE if he failed to renew the license for one year, 80 hours of CPE if he failed to renew the license for two years and 120 hours of CPE if he failed to renew the license for three years, minus the hours which he had taken during this time period.

E. If the regulant has failed to maintain his CPA certificate, renew his license, professional corporation or limited liability company registration for a period of 12 months or longer, a late fee, in addition to the reinstatement fees outlined in 18 VAC 5-20-110 B, will be required.

The late fee shall be \$75 \$25 for each renewal period in which the regulant failed to maintain his CPA certificate, or failed to renew his license, professional corporation or limited liability company registration.

F. The board, in its discretion, and for just cause, may deny reinstatement of a license to practice public accounting, registration or certificate maintenance. Upon such denial, the applicant for reinstatement may request that a hearing be held in accordance with the provisions of § 9-6.14:8 of the Administrative Process Act (§ 9-6.14:1 et seq. of the Code of Virginia).

18 VAC 5-20-470. Requirements for reporting credit hours.

All CPE credit hours shall be reported to the board on a form provided by the board and subject to a possible audit. The date forms are received, not postmarked, by the board shall be the date used to determine compliance with the CPE reporting requirements.

Failure to complete or report CPE credit hours by January 31 of each succeeding year will result in the following late filing fees:

1. A \$50 \$25 late filing fee shall be required for all reporting forms received after January 31 but before June 1.

2. A \$100 \$50 late filing fee shall be required for all reporting forms received after May 31 but before August 1.

3. A \$200 \$75 late filing fee shall be required for all reporting forms when received after July 31. A license renewal shall be issued to the regulant upon receipt by the board of the late filing fee and evidence of compliance with 18 VAC 5-20-450.

4. CPE credit hours taken during the late filing period to meet the requirement of the previous year shall not be reported for any succeeding year.

5. Individuals failing to meet the CPE requirements may be subject to requalification including possible reexamination and submission of experience qualifications.

Final Regulations

6. The board may, at its discretion, waive or defer CPE requirements and late fees for licensees who suffer documented serious illness or injury, or who are prevented from meeting those requirements due to the obligation of military service or service in the Peace Corps, or for other good cause of similar magnitude approved by the board.

<u>NOTICE:</u> The forms used in administering the Board for Accountancy Regulations (18 VAC 5-20-10 et seq.) are listed below. Any amended or added forms are reflected in the listing and are published following the listing.

FORMS

Application for Registration as a Professional Limited Liability Company Practicing Public Accountancy, VSBA 10 (rev. 7/1/93 3/1/97).

Application for Registration as a Professional Corporation Practicing Public Accountancy (rev. 7/1/93 3/1/97).

Application for Reinstatement of License to Practice Public Accountancy, Maintenance of CPA Certificate or Registration of Professional Corporation *or Professional Limited Liability Company* VSBA-2 (rev. 5/13/94 3/1/97).

Application for Original CPA Certificate (rev. 7/1/93 3/1/97).

Application for a Virginia CPA Certificate by Endorsement, VSBA R-1 (rev. 3/18/94 3/1/97).

Application for Licensing of a Virginia CPA, VSBA-9 (rev. 7/1/93 3/1/97).

Application for Original License to Practice Public Accountancy in Virginia, VSBA-5 (rev. 7/1/93 3/1/97).

Volume 13, Issue 10

Regulations COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF PROFESSIONAL & OCCUPATIONAL REGULATION DEPARTMENT OF PROFESSIONAL & OCCUPATIONAL REGULATION Board for Accountancy FEZ: \$15.00 FEE: \$40.00-Board for Accountancy (Make check payable to the Post Office Box 11066 (Make cneck payable to the Post Office Box 11066 Treasurer of Virginia) Richmond, Virginia 23230-1066 Treasurer of Virginia) Richmond, Virginia 23230-1066 (804) 367-8505 _____ (804) 367-8505 APPLICATION FOR ORIGINAL CPA CERTIFICATE APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION AS A PROFESSIONAL LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS WILL NOT BE REVIEWED BY THE BOARD PRACTICING PUBLIC ACCOUNTANCY ALL FEES ARE NONREFUNDABLE INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS WILL NOT BE REVIEWED BY THE BOARD ALL FEES ARE NONREFUNDABLE PLEASE TYPE OR PRINT Social Security Number ____ PLEASE TYPE OR PRINT NAME (Use name as you wish it to appear on certificate) Limited Company, "or"Professional Limited Liability Company" HOME ADDRESS or "P.L.C." or P.L.L.C." Street Number and Name Telephone No. City/Town State zip Code Zip Code State City EMPLOYER'S NAME Telephone Number (___) ____/Ext. Telephone No. Mailing Address BUSINESS ADDRESS (If different than above) City State Zip Code Street Number and Name MANAGERS OF COMPANY Date of completion of Uniform CPA Examination Give Month/Year VA CPA License Number Name Date of completion of AICPA Ethics Examination _____ (Attach copy of grade sheet or certificate) Month/Year (Virginia accepts only the AICPA Ethics Examination) Have you ever been convicted of a felony? Yes No No Have you ever been convicted of a misdemeanor? Yes No (If answer to either question is yes, attach full details.) I hereby declare that I am not now in the practice of public accountancy in Virginia and that I will not practice in Virginia without first securing a MEMBERS OF COMPANY license. Date Signature Name VA CPA License Number AFFIDAVIT State of City/County of This statement was signed and sworn to before me this _____ day of ______19___ Notary Public My Commission Expires: _____ _19___ **VSBA 10** FOR BOARD USE ONLY Revised 03/01/97 Staff approval _____ Board approval _____ Certificate No. ______ ____ Date _____ Date ____ Date Revised: 03/01/97

T lna

1074

Register of Regulations

Virginia

Refer to Chapter 20 of Title 54.1 (Section 54.1-2005) and Chapter 13 of Title 13. (Section 13.1-556) of the Code of Virginia, as amended and to the Board's Rule: and Regulations dealing with individual and Limited Liability Company professional practice.

Volume 13, Issue

10

1075

CERTIFICATION

I, _____, Manager of the aforementioned Professional Limited Liability Company, do solemnly swear and affirm that the answers here: are true to the best of my knowledge and belief, that Chapter 20 of Title 54.1 and Chapter 13 of Title 13.1 of the Code of Virginia, as amended, and all applicable rules and regulations have been adhered to, and that this application is made for the purpose of securing the authority to practice public accountancy as a Professional limited liability company under the designation "Certified Public Accountant(s)." or "Public Accountant(s):"

		AFFID	2017					
		<u>MET LU</u>	<u>VATT</u>					·
State of								
City/County		<u></u> ·					e regenerate e	
Sworn and subscribed to) of	before me 19	at				_ this		_ <
					÷			•
		· 1	lotary	Publi	C			
My Commission expires			lotary					
My Commission expires							·	
My Commission expires								 - -
My Commission expires								
My Commission expires								
My Commission expires	· ·						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
My Commission expires								- - -
My Commission expires								
My Commission expires	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					-		

DEPARTM FEB: \$ 65.00 (Make cneck payable t Treasurer of Virginia	ENT OF PROFE Boar o the Post) Richmond	d for Acco Office Bo	CCUPATIONAL untancy x 11055 23230-1066 505		
APPLICATIO	N FOR A VIRG ALL FEE	S ARE NONR	ERTIFICATE : EFUNDABLE	BY ENDORSEMS	INT
PLEASE TYPE OR PRINT				************	≞≈≠≘⊐≥≈≥≈:
NAME	1.		<u> </u>		
(Use name as you	ı wish it to	appear on	certificate) Socia	Security
HOME ADDRESS	Number and			() one No.
Street	Number and 1	Name		Teleph	one No.
City				State	Zip Code
EMPLOYER'S NAME				()
				Teleph	one No.
BUSINESS ADDRESS		3			
5tre	et Number an	d Name	CITY	State	Zip Co
Length of residence o Place of Birth		-			
Kave you ever been co Kave you ever been co (If answer to either	nvicted of a nvicted of a question is	felony? misdemeanc yes, attach	r? full detai	Y Y .ls.)	es No es No
Driginal Certificate		Issued b			
Original Certificate : (Attach completed Fo Date of completion of (Attach completed VS fave you completed an provide answer sheet	Uniform CPA 3A-7 Form) AICPA Ethic or certific:	Examinatio s Examinati ate; i1 "no	n Give Mon on? Y see instr	th/Year (esNo	Date

Has your right to pr suspended or revoked? (If answer is "yes" a	Yes Attach full (letails) No			
e = 1 7 7 \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$		BOARD USE			
Staff approval	Reard appre		calification		
	Board appro		Certificat	ce No	
)ate	Date		Date		
VSBA R-1 Revised: 03/01/97		• *			×
	·				

Final Regulations

If you are applying for certification by endorsement under Section 2.3(3), pleas have your employer(s) complete the attached VS3A-6 form documenting you experience. If necessary, the information given on the form may be amplified b an accompanying letter on letterhead, signed by the employer, and notarized.

	Employer							
	Address							
					() Telephon			·
ł							and the second	PL
		Exact Dates	of Employme	nt: From _		_ to		— co
	Employer							
	Address							AD
					() Teleph	one No.		· ·
		Exact Date:	of Employme	nt: From _				
	If you wi	sh to obtai:	n a Virginia	CPA license	a please co	mplete fo	Tm .VSBA-5.	
	Virginia license.	and that I	at I am not will not p	ractice.in	virginia	WICHOUC	titse secur	trig c <u>ris</u>
			Sig		11CV TOP 2	Virdini	a certiitea	
	I hereby endorseme Virginia contained of my kno	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app owledge and	the Board for ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t	br Accounts th that I h d Regulation the statement that I have	ave read, a ave read, a ons of the ant(s) ther withheld deny this	Nirginia and agree Board, th eto are co no informa annlicat	to abide by at all stat prrect to th ation which	y, the ements e best might Name
	I hereby endorseme Virginia contained of my kno reasonabi	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app owledge and Ly be expect	the Board fo ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ed to cause t	th Accounts that I h d Regulatic the statene that I have the Baord to aryIDAVI	ancy for a ave read, so ons of the ent(s) ther withheld o deny this	Nirginia and agree Board, th eto are co no informa annlicat	to abide by at all stat prrect to th ation which	y, the ements e best might Name
	I hereby endorseme Virginia contained of my kno reasonab 	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app pwledge and ly be expect	the Board for ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ed to cause t	Accounts h that I h d Regulatic the stateme hat I have he Baord to AFFIDAVI	ancy for a ave read, so ons of the ent(s) ther withheld o deny this	Nirginia and agree Board, th eto are co no informa annlicat	to abide by at all stat prrect to th ation which	y, the ements e best might Name
	I hereby endorseme Virginia contained of my kno reasonab 	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app pwledge and ly be expect	the Board fo ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ed to cause t	Accounts h that I h d Regulatic the stateme hat I have he Baord to AFFIDAVI	ancy for a ave read, so ons of the ent(s) ther withheld o deny this	Nirginia and agree Board, th eto are co no informa annlicat	to abide by at all stat prrect to th ation which	y, the ements e best might Name
	I hereby endorseme Virginia containee of my knd reasonab: 	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and A in this app owledge and Ly be expect	the Board for ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ed to cause t	Accounts: th that I h d Regulatic the stateme he Baord to AFFIDAVI	mcy for a ave read, : ons of the ent(s) ther withheld o deny this	and agree Board, th eto are co no informa applicat	to ablie b at all stat rrect to th ation which ion.	tte Dy y, the ements — might Mau
	I hereby endorseme Virginia containee of my kn reasonabi state of City/Cou This stat	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app ovledge and ly be expect	the Board fc ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ad to cause t	r Accounts h that I h d Regulation the statement he Baord to AFFIDAVI AFFIDAVI	e me this	day of	to ablie b at all stat rrect to th ation which ion.	rte Dy ements e best might
	I hereby endorseme Virginia containee of my kn reasonabi state of City/Cou This stat	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app ovledge and ly be expect	the Board fc ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t d to cause t	r Accounts h that I h d Regulation the statement he Baord to AFFIDAVI AFFIDAVI	e me this	day of	to ablie b at all stat rrect to th ation which ion.	Le Dy , the ements e best might
	I hereby endorseme Virginia containee of my kn reasonabi state of City/Cou This stat	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app ovledge and ly be expect	the Board fc ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ad to cause t	r Accounts h that I h d Regulation the statement he Baord to AFFIDAVI AFFIDAVI	e me this	day of	to ablie b at all stat rrect to th ation which ion.	Le Dy , the ements e best might
	I hereby endorseme Virginia containee of my kn reasonabi state of City/Cou This stat	apply to ent and cert CPA Law and d in this app ovledge and ly be expect	the Board fc ify under oat the Rules an lication and belief, and t ad to cause t	r Accounts h that I h d Regulation the statement he Baord to AFFIDAVI AFFIDAVI	e me this	day of	to ablie b at all stat rrect to th ation which ion.	Lie Dy ements e best might

					Ē
					ā
					교
FEE: \$40.00 (Make check payable to Treasurer of Virginia)	r of PROFESSI Board the Post O Richmond, V (80	for Accoun ffice Box Virginia 2	UPATIONA tancy 11066 13230-106		Regulations
APPLICATION INCOMPLETE A	POR REGISTRAT PRACTICING	FUBLIC AC	COUNTANCY E REVIEWE	NAL CORPORATION D BY THE BOARD	Sno
PLEASE TYPE OR PRINT					
CORPORATE NAME		· · ·			;
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• .	1.5			
ADDRESS OF MAIN OFFICE	Number and	Street	City/1	own State	2 Zip Ccd
•••	Telep	hone Numbe	r ()		/Ext
MAILING ADDRESS	(If d	ifferent t	han ab ov e		
	OFFICER	S OF CORPO	RATION		
Name	Title		Legal Res	idence Address	in Full
			-		
	BOAR	D OF DIREC	TORS		-
Name of Each Director		<u>Legal Resi</u>	dence Add	ress in Full	
			··		
			<u>.</u>		
THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS 1. Number of Shares of 2. Number of Shares of LIST BELOW THE NAMES OF	MUST BE ANS of Stock Auth of Stock Issu	WERED IN D Worized to Wed and Out	ETAIL: be Issued standing	l	
Name of Each Owner Leo	•			No. Shares Stock_Owned	Virginia license <u>Number</u>
			1. N		
		· · · ·			

Revised 03/01/97

1076

Refer to Chapter 20 of Title 54.1 (Section 54.1-2005) and Chapter 7 of Title 13. (Section 13.1-556) of the Code of Virginia, as amended and to the Board's Rule. and Regulations dealing with individual and corporate professional practice. ____ CERTIFICATION Does each shareholder practicing public accounting in Virginia hold : Virginia license? Yes _____ No _____ (If answer is no, attach explanation) I, ______, President of the aforementioned corporation, dc solemnly swear and affirm that the answers herein are true to the best of m knowledge and belief, that Chapter 20 of Title 54.1 and Chapter 7 of Title 13. of the Code of Virginia, as amended, and all applicable rules and regulations have been adhered to, and that this application is made for the purpose of securing the authority to practice public accountancy as a corporation under the designation "Certified Public Accountant(s)." . . President ł Attested to before me, the secretary of the corporation, this _____ day of ______ Secretary AFFIDAVIT State of ____ City/County ____ this _ Sworn and subscribed to before me at ____ day of _____, 19___. Notary Public My Commission expires FOR BOARD FOR ACCOUNTANCY USE ONLY Corporation organized under Virginia Law? Do all shareholders who will practice in Virginia hold a valid Virginia license? Monday, February 3, 1997 3

reasu		finia) Richmond, Virginia 2: (804) 367-8505 APPLICATION FOR LICENSING OF	A VIRGINIA CPA	
	INCOMPI	ETE APPLICATIONS WILL NOT BE I ALL FEES ARE NONREFU)
UST B	E TYPED OR	PRINTED		
	· ·	Social	Security Number	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
ame _				
L	ast	First	Middle	
ome A	ddress	Street number and name	() Telephone Nu	mber
		Berest Hamber and Hame	reacphone no	
		City	State	Zip Code
mploy	er		()	
			Telephone Nu	mber
Tetus	ss Address	Street Number and Name	City State	Zip Code
(F3SB	ANSWED THE	POLLOWING QUESTIONS:		
. D	Joa carre	ntly hold a Virginia CPA Certi		
(please indicate your Virginia tificate if different from abo	-)
	Name on cer)
. н	Name on cer ave you eve	tificate if different from abo	oveYes No)
. н. . н. . н.	Name on cer ave you eve ave you eve ave you eve o have comm	tificate if different from about the set of a felony?	Yes No nor? Yes No dy or a state or fed tes or rules governi	eral agency
- H . H . H t p:	Name on cer ave you eve ave you eve ave you eve o have comm ractice of ave you eve chics in yo	tificate if different from about the set of a felony? The been convicted of a felony? The been convicted of a misdemean the found by a governing bout the statu accounting, or Federal or statut the been a defendant in relation	Yes No Noor? Yes No ody or a state or fed tes or rules governi te tax law? Yes to your conduct, co is No	eral agency ng CPAs, the No
- H . H . H t p:	Name on cer ave you eve ave you eve ave you eve o have comm ractice of ave you eve chics in yo	tificate if different from about the set of	Yes No Noor? Yes No Noor? Yes No No dy or a state or fed tes or rules governi te tax law? Yes to your conduct, co is No is Yes, provide data	eral agency ng CPAs, the No
- H. . H. t. p: . H.	Name on cer ave you eve ave you eve b have comm ractice of ave you eve chics in yo If answer	tificate if different from about the set of the set of the set of the state of the state a violation of the state accounting, or Federal or state the set of the state of the	Yes No Noor? Yes No Noor? Yes No No dy or a state or fed tes or rules governi te tax law? Yes to your conduct, co is No is Yes, provide data	eral agency ng CPAs, the No mpetence or ails.
- H H H t p:	Name on cer ave you eve ave you eve b have comm ractice of ave you eve chics in yo If answer	tificate if different from about the provided of a felony? The been convicted of a misdemean result of a misdemean result of the state accounting, or Federal or state result of the state	Yes No Noor? Yes No ody or a state or fed tes or rules governi te tax law? Yes to your conduct, co No is yes, provide dats	eral agency ng CPAs, the No mpetence or ails.

Volume 3 Issue 10

1077

Individuals applying after January 1, 1992, shall provide documentation of 20 credit hours of CPE in the subject areas listed in 18 VAC 5-20-490 within the preceding 12 months prior to submission of this application.

Course Title	Subject Area	CPE Credit
<u> </u>	<u> </u>	1211-21
······································		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Please attach supporting documentation of completion of CPE

I hereby apply to the Virginia Board for Accountancy for a license as a Virginia certified public accountant and certify under oath that I have read, and agree to abide by, the Virginia CPA Law and the Rules and Regulations of the Board, that all statements contained in this application and the statement(s) thereto are correct, to the best of my knowledge and belief, and that I have withheld no information which might reasonably be expected to cause the Board to deny this application.

Date Signature of Applicant
AFFIDAVIT
State of ______
City/County ______
Subscribed and sworn to before me this _____ day of ______ 19 ___.
Notary Public

My commission expires

FOR	OFFICE USE ONLY	Application Zee S
Code	A06	
Numr Date	er	If filed with Board By
		TGEAL S
	COMMONNE DEPARTNENT OF PROFESSIO	ALTH OF VIRGINIA NAL AND OCCUPATIONAL REGULATION
	Board f	for Accountancy
	Post Of Richmond V	fice Box 11066 irginia 23230-1066
	(80	4) 367-8305
		LICENSE TO PRACTICE PUBLIC ACCOUNTANCY.
	TENANCE OF CPA CERTIFICATE OR H	EGISTRATION OF PROPESSIONAL CORPORATION OR
	PROFESSIONAL LI	MITED LIABILITY COMPANY
hat		the Board's Rules and Regulations state nse, maintain your certificate or renew
our	professional corporation or 11	mited liability company registration, you
ze :	required to apply for reinstate	ment and remit the appropriate fee.
	CPA CERT	IFICATE = \$20.00
		E AND LICENSE = \$50.00
ROF		SSIGNAL LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY $*$ S60.00 period in which the regulant failed to
aint	tain his CPA certificate, or fa	iled to renew his license, professional
orp	pration or limited liability co	mpany registration.
	Make check payable	to the Treasurer of Virginia
	INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS	VILL NOT BE REVIEWED ET THE BOARD
	INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS I ALL PEES	AILL NOT BE REVIEWED BY THE BOARD ARE NONREFUNDABLE
	ALL PEES	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
LEA:	INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS N ALL PEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
LEAS	ALL PEES	ARE HONREFUNDABLE
LEA!	ALL PEES	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
	ALL PEES	ARE HONREFUNDABLE
1)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
1)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
1)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name	ARE NONREFUNDABLE
1)	ALL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name Home Address Street Number and	ARE NONREFUNDABLE NS Social Security Number () Name () Telephone Number
1) 2)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/certificate/re	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name Home Address Street Number and	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2) 3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/certificate/re (please circle on	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2) 3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE N3 Social Security Number
1) 2) 3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE N3 Social Security Number
1) 2) 3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE N3 Social Security Number
1) 2) (3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE N3 Social Security Number
1) 2) 3)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE N3 Social Security Number
1) 2)	AIL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTION Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/cortificate/re (please circle on which expired	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2) 3) 4)	ALL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name Home Address Street Number and City I Hold license/certificate/re (please circle on which expired Flease provide explanation fo	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2) 3) 4)	ALL FEES NAME NAME Home Address I Hold license/certificate/re (please circle on which expired Flease provide explanation fo	ARE NONREFUNDARIE NA Social Security Number
1) 2) 3) 4)	ALL FEES SE ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIO Name Home Address Gity I Hold license/certificate/re (please circle on which expired Please provide explanation fo Have you accepted a fae for a license/certificate/recistrat	ARE NONREFUNDABLE Social Security Number
1) 2) 3) (4)	ALL FEES NAME NAME Home Address I Hold license/certificate/re (please circle on which expired Flease provide explanation fo	ARE NONREFUNDABLE NAM Social Security Number (_); Name (_); Name (_); State
1) 2) 3) (4)	NAME	ARE NONREFUNDABLE NA Social Security Number (_): Name (_): Name (_): State State Sip Code e) or failure to renew professional service in Virginia since th ion expiredYesNo (If Yes,
1) 2) 3) (4)	Name	ARE NONREFUNDABLE NA Social Security Number () Name () Name () State State Sip Code e) or failure to renew professional service in Virginia since the ion expired Yes No (If Yes, (OVER ICE USE ONLY
1) 2) (3)	NAME	ARE NONREFUNDABLE NA Social Security Number (_) Name (_) Name (_) State State Sip Code e) or failure to renew professional service in Virginia since the ion expired YesNo (If Yes, (OVER ICE USE ONLY

1	ļ
5	
lume	l
116	
ျယ	
IS .	Į
Issue	l
0	
12	

FIELD OF STUDY	COURSE TITLE	CPE CREDIT HOURS
	· · · · · · ·	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
· · ·		
		·······
	· · ·	· · ·
expected to cause the Board	to deny this application.	night reasonably bé
expected to cause the Board	i to deny this application.	
expected to cause the Board	i to deny this application. Signature 	
expected to cause the Board	i to deny this application. Signature 	
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of	i to deny this application. 	
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of	i to deny this application	day of19
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application. 	
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of	i to deny this application. 	day of19
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of This statement was signed a My Commission expires	i to deny this application. 	day of19
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of This statement was signed a My Commission expires	i to deny this application. 	day of19
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of This statement was signed a My Commission expires	i to deny this application	day of19
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of This statement was signed a dy Commission expires Staff Approval	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date State of City/County of This statement was signed a dy Commission expires Staff Approval	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval
expected to cause the Board Date	i to deny this application	day of19 rd Approval

FEE: \$40.00 (Make check payable Treasurer of Virgin	CCMMONWEALTH OF VIR IENT OF PROFESSIONAL AND OCC Board for Accounts to the Post Office Box 11 ia) Richmond, Virginia 2: (804) 367-8505	UPATIONAL REGULATION Ancy 1066 3230-1066
APPLICATION FOR O	RIGINAL LICENSE TO PRACTICE E APPLICATIONS WILL NOT BE I ALL FEES ARE NONREFU	PUBLIC ACCOUNTANCY IN VIRGINIA REVIEWED BY THE BOARD NDABLE
MUST BE TYPED OR PR	INTED	
Name		
Last	First Middle	Social Security Number
Home Address		() Telephons Number
	Street number and name	Telephone Number
·	City	State Zip Code
Employer		()
Business Address	Street Number and Name	City State Zip Cod
-		
Place of Birth		
CPA Certificate Num	ber	Date of Issuance
bace of complection	of CPA Examination	Month/Year
Date of completion	of AICPA Ethics Examination pts only the AICPA Ethics E	Vamination)
Have you ever been	convicted of a felony?	Yes No
Have you ever been	convicted of a felony? convicted of a misdemeanor?	Yes No
Have you ever been	found by a governing body or	r a state or federal agency to
have committed a vi	olation of the statutes or p	rules governing CPAs, the
practice of account	ing, or Federal or state tax	x law? Yes No
	a defendant in relation to y	
ethics in your prac	tice as a CPA? > any of the above questions	Yes NO
	FOR OFFICE USE OF	
Staff Approval	Board Approval	Rejection/conditions
Date	Date	
	Member	
	Member	
VSBA-5		
Revised: 03/01/97		

Final Regulations

1079

RECORD OF EXPERIENCE

(Refer to 18 VAC 5-20-80 of the Rules and Regulations on Experience and CPE Requirements)

1. ATTEST AND REVIEW EXPERIENCE

Virginia Register of Regulations 1080

				to
		FIRM NAME	LOCATION	EXACT DATES
	-		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	to
	2.	GENERAL ACCOUNTING EXPERIENC	<u>:E</u>	
\$			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	to
VA.R.		FIRM NAME	LOCATION	EXACT DATES
2			·	TO
ς. Ν	3.	TEACHING_EXPERIENCE		
R		INSTITUTION	LOCATION	to
7-2				EXACT DATES
ů,	4.	DIVERSIFIED ACCOUNTING EXPER	LIENCE	
Ē		EMPLOYER		то
å		EMPLOLER	LOCATION	EXACT DATES
Doc. No. R97-235; Filed January	. •	Credit under § 18 VAC 5-20-8 Document with official trans to the Board. Undergraduate	cript submitted directly f	No Fom the institution are required.
16, 1997,	may.	experience, including current oyer(s) using Form VSBA-6. I be amplified by an accompanyi notarized.	T Recessary the informati	on airean an the four
Noon	cred.	viduals applying after Januar it hours of CPE in the subjec eding 12 months prior to subm	t areas listed in 18 vac 5	-20-490 within the
	Cour	se Title Sub	ject Area	CPE Credit
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
			······································	

Please attach supporting documentation of completion of CPE

I hereby apply to the Virginia Board for Accountancy for a license as a Virginia certified public accountant and certify under oath that I have read, and agree to abide by, the Virginia CPA Law and the Rules and Regulations of the Board, that all statements contained in this application and the statement(s) thereto are correct, to the best of my knowledge and belief, and that I have withheld no information which might reasonably be expected to cause the Board to deny this application.

Date	Signature of Applicant	
AF	IDAVIT	
State of		
City/County		
Subscribed and sworn to before me this	day of	19
· · · ·	Notary Public	
My commission expires		

Final Regulations

* * * * * * * *

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 18 VAC 5-30-10 et seq. Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Registration Rules and Regulations (amending 18 VAC 5-30-20 and 18 VAC 5-30-90).

Statutory Authority: §§ 54.1-113, 54.1-201, and 54.1-2003 of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: April 1, 1997.

Summary:

The amendments reduce the fees charged to applicants for registration and renewal.

<u>Agency Contact:</u> Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Nancy Taylor Feldman, Assistant Director, Board for Accountancy, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, VA 23230-4917, telephone (804) 367-8590.

18 VAC 5-30-20. Entry.

Individuals seeking registration as a Virginia approved sponsor shall apply on a form provided by the board and submit an application fee of \$175 \$165. All fees are nonrefundable.

A. Each applicant shall agree as a condition of registration to abide by the provisions set forth:

1. The sponsor shall possess the financial resources, sound administration, competent supervision and an effective and supportive organizational structure.

2. Programs shall contribute to the professional competence of participants. Acceptable subjects include the fields of study identified in 18 VAC 5-30-70 of this chapter.

3. CPE credit hours are allowed only for formal programs of learning.

B. Failure of the sponsor to comply with the requirements relating to criteria for continuing education programs and responsibilities of program sponsors may result in the termination by the board of approved sponsor designation.

18 VAC 5-30-90. Requirement for renewal.

Each sponsor registration shall be renewed biennially as follows: 4- The board will mail a registration renewal application to all sponsors 90 days prior to its expiration date. Completed renewal applications must be submitted 30 days prior to the expiration date of the sponsor's registration. Sponsors shall be required to provide updated information regarding name, address, contact person, location of records, and fields of study in which courses are to be offered.

2. The renewal fee charged to each sponsor shall be determined on the following schedule:

Approved	Expire	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Fee
11			

Oct 91 Sep 30, 1992 \$85

Nov 91-Dec 31, 1992 \$100 Dec 91 Mar 31, 1993 \$115 Jan 92 Jun 30, 1993 \$130 Feb 92-Sep 30, 1993 \$145 Mar 92-Dec 31, 1993 \$160 Apr 92 --Mar 31, 1994 \$175 May 92 and after Two Years \$175

a. 1. Beginning May 1, 1992, all new registrations shall expire two years from the last day of the month in which issued.

b. 2. The fee for renewal shall be \$175 \$165.

e. 3. All fees are nonrefundable.

<u>NOTICE:</u> The forms used in administering the Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Registration Rules and Regulations (18 VAC 5-30-10 et seq.) are listed below. Any amended or added forms are reflected in the listing and are published following the list.

FORMS

Application for VA Virginia Approved Sponsor of Continuing Professional Education, ACC1 (rev. 4/27/97 3/1/97).

Virginia Approved Sponsors of Continuing Professional Education Registration Renewal Form (3/97).

Volume 13, Issue 10

	Ct	ommonwealth of Virginia	
		ofessional & Occupational Board for Accountancy	l Regulation
	3	600 West Broad Street	
	Ri	chmond, VA 23230-4917	
		(804) 367-8505	
App		ginia Approved Sponso	r of Continuing
•	P	ofessional Education	
)0- All Fees Are Nonrefund	
(1	Please make checks	payable to the "Treasure	r of Virginia")
1			
-· -	Sponsor Organiza	tion Name	
	Address		
	City	State	Zip Code
	÷-1		
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	Telephone #	FAX	Ŧ
2.	•		

Individual Responsible for Administration of the CPE Program

- Describe the qualifications of the individual responsible for the administration of the CPE program:
- 4. The sponsor shall provide participants with a certificate of completion indicating title of course, location, date, CPE credits, field(s) of study, and sponsor identification number upon completion of each course. Please provide example.
- 5. By signing below, the sponsor agrees that he or she has read and will comply with the requirements of the Board for Accountancy Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Registration Rules and Regulations.

Signature of Individual Responsible for Date the Administration for CPE Program.

SPONSOR WILL BE SUBJECT TO A COMPLIANCE AUDIT

FOR OFFICE USE ONLY:

Board for Accountancy Approval:

Signature of Authorized Individual

Name

Title

Date

Revised - 03/01/97

Volume 13, Issue 10

Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Professional & Occupational Regulation Board for Accountancy

P.O. Box 11066 Richmond, VA 23230-4917 (804) 367-8505

Virginia Approved Sponsors of Continuing Professional Education Registration Renewal Form

Renewal Fee \$165.00- All Fees Are Nonrefundable Checks Made Payable to "Treasurer of Virginia"

1. Sponsor Organization Name and Address

virgi	nia Sponsor Identification Number 0306
Name	·
Addro	sa
city .	StateSip Code
Phone	
2.	Individual Responsible for Administration of CPE

Мале

з, Location of records for all courses offered by the sponsor. This would include records of participation, copy of the program materials, date(s), location, instructor, number of CPB contact hours, summary of program availations and evidence of compliance with responsibilities set forth in the Board for Accountancy's Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Rules and Regulations.

Address Btate city ... _zip Code_

Please check all fields of study in which courses will be 4. offered. Note - all courses must comply with those fields of study outlined in Section 2.7 of the Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Rules and Regulations.

Accounting and Auditing

____ Advisory Services

Management -----

Personal Development Specialized Knowledge and Application

-----Taxation

PLEASE SEE REVERSE SIDE

heraby The sponsor_ The sponsor agrees to comply with the requirements of the virginia Board for Accountancy's Continuing Professional Education Sponsor Registration Rules and Regulations and the Sponsor Agreement. The sponsor agrees to cooperate with the Board in Raking records available to the Board upon request.

Signature of authorized individual responsible for administration of CPE

Name

(Rev. 3/97)

Date

-

.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-236; Filed January 15,

, 1997,

12:01

p.m

Final Regulations

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

<u>REGISTRAR'S NOTICE:</u> The amendments to the following regulation are exempt from the Administrative Process Act in accordance with § 9-6.14:4.1 C 3 of the Code of Virginia, which excludes regulations that consist only of changes in style or form or corrections of technical errors. The State Air Pollution Control Board will receive, consider and respond to petitions by any interested person at any time with respect to reconsideration or revision.

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> Regulations for the Control and Abatement of Air Pollution.

9 VAC 5-40-10 et seq. Applicability and Compliance with Air Quality Standards (amending 9 VAC 5-40-3260).

Statutory Authority: § 10.1-1308 of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: April 1, 1997.

Summary:

The absence of the term "nonhalogenated" in 9 VAC 5-40-3260 could lead to a misinterpretation of the rule. Therefore, this section of the regulation has been modified to specify that affected facilities are those that use nonhalogenated solvents.

<u>Agency Contact:</u> Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Alma Jenkins, Office of Air Program Development, Department of Environmental Quality, P.O. Box 10009, Richmond, VA 23240, telephone (804) 698-4070.

9 VAC 5-40-3260. Applicability and designation of affected facility.

A. The affected facility to which the provisions of this rule apply is each solvent metal cleaning operation *using nonhalogenated solvents*, including, but not limited to, cold or vapor degreasing at service stations; motor vehicle repair shops; automobile dealerships; machine shops; and any other metal refinishing, cleaning, repair, or fabrication facility.

B. The provisions of this rule apply only to sources of volatile organic compounds in volatile organic compound emissions control areas designated in 9 VAC 5-10-20, Appendix P.

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-230; Filed January 14, 1997, 2:54 p.m.

BOARD FOR ASBESTOS LICENSING AND LEAD CERTIFICATION

<u>REGISTRAR'S NOTICE:</u> The following fee reductions filed by the Board for Asbestos Licensing and Lead Certification are exempt from Article 2 of the Administrative Process Act in accordance with § 9-6.14:4.1 C 9 of the Code of Virginia, which excludes regulations of the regulatory boards served by the Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation pursuant to Title 54.1 which are limited to reducing fees charged to regulants and applicants.

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 18 VAC 15-20-10 et seq. Asbestos Licensing Regulations (amending 18 VAC 15-20-50 and 18 VAC 15-20-960).

<u>Statutory Authority:</u> §§ 54.1-113 and 54.1-501 of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: April 1, 1997.

Summary:

The amendments reduce the fees charged to applicants for licensure and licensure renewal as an asbestos abatement contractor. The amendment also reduces the late renewal penalty for all asbestos licensees.

Agency Contact: Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Thomas Perry, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2176.

18 VAC 15-20-50. Fees.

A. The fee for an initial or a renewal of an asbestos worker, supervisor, inspector, RFS inspector, management planner, project designer, or project monitor license shall be \$35.

B. The renewal fee for individual licenses not renewed within 30 days after the noted expiration date shall be \$70 \$60.

C. The fee for an initial or a renewal of an Asbestos Analytical Laboratory License shall be \$75.

D. The renewal fee for Asbestos Analytical Laboratory Licenses not renewed within 30 days after the noted expiration date shall be \$150 \$100.

E. The fee for an initial or a renewal of an Asbestos Contractor License and RFS Asbestos Contractor License shall be \$300 \$50.

F. The renewal fee for Asbestos Contractor Licenses or RFS Contractors Licenses not renewed within 30 days after the noted expiration date shall be \$600 \$75.

G. A license not renewed within six months after the expiration date printed on the license shall not be renewed and the licensee shall apply for a new license.

H. Applicants who submit a dishonored check will be charged a \$25 service fee in addition to the required application fee.

18 VAC 15-20-960. Fee schedule.

CATEGORY	FEE AMOUNT
Asbestos Contractors License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$300 -\$50 \$300 \$50 \$600 \$75
RFS Asbestos Contractors License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$300 \$50 \$300 \$50 \$600 \$75
Asbestos Workers License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 <i>\$60</i>
Asbestos Supervisor License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 <i>\$60</i>
Asbestos Inspector License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 <i>\$60</i>
Asbestos Management Planner License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 <i>\$60</i>
Asbestos Project Designer License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 \$60
Asbestos Project Monitor License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 \$60
Asbestos Analytical Laboratory License Application Renewal Late Renewal	\$35 \$35 \$70 <i>\$60</i>

<u>NOTICE:</u> The forms used in administering the Asbestos Licensing Regulations (18 VAC 15-20-10 et seq.) are listed below. Any amended or added forms are reflected in the listing and are published following the listing.

FORMS

Application for Asbestos Licensing. Application for Asbestos Contractor License (*Revised 1/97*) Application for Asbestos Analytical Laboratory License. Application for Training Course Approval. Asbestos Licensing Application, Form A. Verification of Degree Granted. Instruction Sheets.


COMMONWEALTH of VIRGINIA Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation 3600 WEST BROAD STREET, SICHMOND, VIAGINIA 23230-4917

APPLICATION FOR ASBESTOS CONTRACTOR LICENSE

PLEASE PRINT

Virginia Register of Regulations

1086

City	·	State	Zip Code
Phone No.	()		
2. Virginia Cor	stractor's License Numb	er	
3. Tax Identific	ation Number		
Type of Bus	iness: (check one)		
Individual	Limited partnershi	p <u> </u>	_ Co-partnership
Individual	Limited partnershi	p <u>Corporation</u>	Co-partnership
Other			
Other . License or au held;		Asbestos Work current	ly or previously

(8) Are there any disciplinary actions by any jurisdiction pending against the applicant?

_ YES __ NO

In the event an disciplinary action has been taken against the applicant, the following information will be required as the Board may deny an applicant's request for a license based on prior disciplinary actions which may indicate that the abatement work might not be performed in a manner that would protect the public health, safety and welfare.

1. A complete list of all prior disciplinary actions, including any sanctions imposed on the applicant by any jurisdiction or any state or federal court. 2. A description of any asbestos abatement activities conducted by the applicant that were

terminated prior to completion including the circumstances of termination. 3. A copy of any reports compiled by an disciplinary agency.

CHAPTER 5 Section 54.1-505 OF THE CODE OF VIRGINIA STATES AN ASBESTOS CONTRACTOR SHALL;

Demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Board that the applicant and his employees or agents are familiar with and are capable of complying fully with all employees of agence its leaded with and standards of the United States Environmental applicable requirements, procedures and standards of the United States Environmental Protection Agency, the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration, the Department of Labor and Industry, and the State Air Pollution Control Board covering any part of an asbestos project.

BY MY SIGNATURE BELOW, I UNDERSTAND AND AGREE TO MY DUTIES AND OBLIGATIONS AND I AM FAMILIAR WITH THE STATUTES AND REGULATIONS OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA APPLICABLE TO ASBESTOS CONTRACTORS.

6. THIS PORTION MUST BE COMPLETED BY APPLICANT.

I hereby certify that the above information is correct to the best of my knowledge and belief and that no information has been suppressed that might affect this application.

Typewritten or Printed Name

Signature_

Title

Date

Applicant's Trade name

Final Regulations

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. PLEASE READ THE INSTRUCTIONS, STATUTE, REGULATIONS AND APPLICATION CAREFULLY BEFORE COMPLETING THE APPLICATION FORM.
- 2. Applications may be filed at any time.
- 3. PRINT IN INK OR TYPE.
- 4. All applications and renewal fees are non-refundable.
- Acceptance by the Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation of an application fee does not indicate approval of an application nor connote eligibility for licensure.
- 6. All applicable items must be properly completed and/or attached or the application will be returned and processing will be delayed.
- 7. Please keep instructions for future reference, along with a copy of your application and related papers.
- Include a check or money order payable to "Treasurer of Virginia" in the amount of \$50.00.
- 9. MAIL THE COMPLETED APPLICATION FORM, FEE AND ALL ATTACHMENTS TO:

Commonwealth of Virginia Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation P.O. Box 11066 Richmond, Virginia 23230

FORM INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. Complete both sides of the application form.
- Provide your current address; a street address must be provided unless you have a rural route and box number. All correspondence and your renewal application will be mailed to the address listed on the address line.
- 3. Provide your Virginia Contractor's License number.
- 4 If your license or other authorization to perform asbestos abatement work has been suspended or revoked by any jurisdiction and if any disciplinary action by any jurisdiction is pending, provide the information requested in 1, 2, and 3.
- 5. Please read the back page of the application carefully and complete the affidavit.

PLEASE REMEMBER; ALL APPLICATIONS SHOULD BE COMPLETED ACCORDING TO THESE INSTRUCTIONS. INCOMPLETE APPLICATIONS WILL BE RETURNED TO THE APPLICANT; HOWEVER; FEES RECEIVED WILL NOT BE REFUNDED.

Final Regulations

Title of Regulation: 18 VAC 15-30-10 et seq. Virginia Lead-
Based Paint Activities Regulations (amending 18 VAC 15-
30-160 and 18 VAC 15-30-830).

* * * * * *

<u>Statutory Authority:</u> §§ 54.1-113 and 54.1-501 of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: April 1, 1997.

Summary:

The amendments reduce the fees charged to applicants for late renewal penalty for all lead certifications including contractors, professionals and workers.

Agency Contact: Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Thomas Perry, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2176.

18 VAC 15-30-160. Fees.

A. The fee for an initial or a renewal worker, supervisor, inspector technician, inspector/risk assessor, or planner/project designer certification shall be \$35.

B. The renewal fee for an individual certification not renewed within 30 days after the expiration date on the certification shall be \$70 \$60.

C. The fee for an initial or a renewal of a certified contractor certification shall be \$50.

D. The renewal fee for a certified contractor not renewed within 30 days after the expiration date shall be \$100 \$75.

E. The application fee for an accredited training program shall be \$400 for each eight hours of course duration required by 18 VAC 15-30-380.

F. The application fee for an accredited refresher program shall be \$400.

G. The renewal fee for an accredited training program shall be \$100.

H. Fees for an accredited training program shall not be imposed on any state, local government, or nonprofit training program.

1. The examination fee shall consist of the administration expenses of the department ensuing from the board's examination procedures and contract charges. Examination service contracts shall be established through competitive negotiations in compliance with the Virginia Public Procurement Act (§ 11-35 et seq. of the Code of Virginia). The current examination shall not exceed a cost of \$75 to the candidate.

J. Applicants who submit a dishonored check will be charged a \$25 service fee in addition to the required application fee.

18 VAC 15-30-830. Fees.

CATEGORY	FEE AMOUNT
Lead Contractor Certification	\$50
Renewal	\$50
Late Renewal	\$100 <i>\$75</i>
Lead Worker Certification	\$35
Renewal	\$35
Late Renewal	\$70 <i>\$60</i>
Lead Supervisor Certification	\$35
Renewal	\$35
Late Renewal	\$70 <i>\$60</i>
Inspector Technician Certification	\$35
Renewal	\$35
Late Renewal	\$70 <i>\$60</i>
Inspector/Risk Assessor	\$35
Renewal	\$35
Late Renewal	\$70 <i>\$60</i>
Planner/Project Designer	\$35
Renewal	\$35
Late Renewal	\$70 \$60
Dishonored Check Service Fee	\$25

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-221; Filed January 8, 1997, 3 p.m.

BOARD OF SOCIAL WORK

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 18 VAC 140-20-10 et seq. Regulations Governing the Practice of Social Work (amending 18 VAC 140-20-30).

Statutory Authority: §§ 54.1-113, 54.1-2400 and 54.1-3700 et seq. of the Code of Virginia.

Effective Date: March 5, 1997.

Summary:

The amendments comply with statutory requirements to maintain revenue within 10% of expenditures over each biennium. The amendments make the following fee revisions:

1. The current fees for initial licensure, a \$65 application processing fee plus the prorated portion of the biennial license fee, would be changed to \$100.

2. The current \$35 fee for license renewal for registered social workers and associate social workers is reduced to \$25 for the six-month period from December 31, 1996 to June 30, 1997.

3. The current \$125 fee for license renewal for licensed social workers is reduced to \$75 for the six-month period from December 31, 1996 to June 30, 1997, and \$110 thereafter.

4. The current fee for license renewal for licensed clinical social workers is reduced to \$100 for the sixmonth period from December 31, 1996 to June 30, 1997.

Summary of Public Comment and Agency Response: No public comment was received by the promulgating agency.

Agency Contact: Copies of the regulation may be obtained from Janet Delorme, Board of Social Work, 6606 West Broad Street, 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9575.

18 VAC 140-20-30. Fees.

A. The board has established fees for the following:

	After 12/31/96	After 6/30/97
1. Registration of supervisior	n \$25	\$25
2. Application processing	65 \$100	\$100
3. Initial license: prorated		
4. 3. Biennial license		
a. Registered social worke	er 35 \$25	\$35
b. Associate social worker	35 \$25	\$35
c. Licensed social worker	125 \$75	\$110
d. Licensed clinical social worker	125 \$100	\$125
5. 4. Penalty for late renewa	\$10	10
6. Endorsement 5. Verificati jurisdiction	ion of license t \$10	o another \$10
7. 6. Additional or replaceme licenses	ent \$10	\$10
8-7. Additional or replaceme wall certificates	ent \$15	\$15
9. 8. Returned check	\$15	\$15
10. 9. Reinstatement followin disciplinary action	ng \$200	\$200

B. Fees shall be paid by check or money order made payable to the Treasurer of Virginia and forwarded to the board. All fees are nonrefundable.

B. C. Examination fees shall be paid directly to the examination service according to its requirements.

<u>NOTICE:</u> The forms used in administering the Regulations Governing the Practice of Social Work (18 VAC 140-20-10 et seq.) are listed below. Any amended or added forms are reflected in the listing and are published following the listing.

FORMS

Verification of Clinical Supervision Form.

Registration of Supervision Post-Graduate Degree Supervised Experience.

License Application for Social Worker License Application, rev. 9/96.

License Application for Clinical Social Worker License Application, rev. 9/96.

Volume 13, Issue 10

Renewal Notice and Application, 9/96.



COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

Department of Health Professions 6606 West Broad Street, 4th Floor Richmond, Virginia 23230-1717 (804) 662-9914

SOCIAL WORKER LICENSURE APPLICATION

I hereby make application for licensure to practice as a Social Worker in the Commonwealth of Virginia. The following evidence of my qualifications is submitted with a check or money order in the amount of \$100.00 made payable to the Treasurer of Virginia. The application fee is non-refundable.

INSTRUCTION	IONS PLEASE TYPE OR PRINT				USE BLACK INK
2. Completed app	st complete all sections. dication and supporting do late of the written examinat		mailed in one package to 1	the above address	to arrive no less than 90
I. GENERAL I	FORMATION				
Name (Last, First, M.I., Suffix, Maiden Name) Social Securit					Date of Birth
Mailing Address	Street and/or Box Number	r, City, State, ZIP C	ode)	Hon	ie Telephone Number
Business Name a	nd Address (if different fro	m above)			ess Telephone Numb e r
	ERTIFICATION - List all I worker in order of attaine		you now hold or have eve	1 er held an occupa	tional license or certificate
STATE	LICENSE CERTIFIC	TATE NUMBER	ISSUE DATE	TYPE OF L	ICENSE CERTIFICATE
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
	F PRACTICE - Your pra of practice that can be supp				ase list below your
	Client Population			Skills to be	Exed
					<u></u>
			_		
			·····		

SWER THE FO	LLOWING QUES	TIONS:			YE	s	NO	
	er been denied the kamination? If yes				[[]	
to practice or are		ending? If yes,		occupational license etail (use extra paper	[I	[]	
Federal, state, or bargaining relatin	er been convicted o local statute, regula 1g to a felony or m g under the influer	tion or ordinanc sdemeanor? (Ex	e or entered cluding tra	i into any plea fic violations,	[1	[]	
of excessive use	of alcohol, drugs,	hemicals or any	other type	etice social work by re of material or as vide a letter of explanat]	[]	
	any health care fac	lity, agency, or		idraw from your emplo f yes, provide an	ment, [Ì	- []	
-nphanatten en +	separate siteer of i	aper.						
EDUCATION: State in chronol			n of each s	chool or other institu	ion, beyon	d high :	school, tha	t you have
EDUCATION: State in chronoli ended.				chool or other institut Major and/or Concentration	ion, beyon Deg Rece	тее		t you have Date Degree Conferred
EDUCATION: State in chronoli ended.	ogical order the n	ame and locatio		Major and/or	Deg	тее		ate Degree
EDUCATION: State in chronolicended.	ogical order the n	ame and locatio	endance	Major and/or	Deg	тее		ate Degree
EDUCATION: State in chronoli ended.	ogical order the n	ame and locatio	endance	Major and/or	Deg	тее		ate Degree
EDUCATION: State in chronolended,	ogical order the n	Dates of Att	To	Major and/or Concentration	Deg	тее		ate Degree
EDUCATION: State in chronolended.	institution gical order the fit Dates (Mo./Yr	Dates of Att	endance	Major and/or Concentration	Deg Rece	ree wed	E	Date Degree Conferred
EDUCATION: State in chronol ended. List in chronolo	agical order the n Institution	Dates of Att From Id instruction y Hours	endance	Major and/or Concentration	Deg Rece	ree wed	E	Date Degree Conferred
EDUCATION: State in chronol ended. List in chronolo	institution gical order the fit Dates (Mo./Yr	Dates of Att From Id instruction y Hours	endance	Major and/or Concentration	Deg Rece	ree wed	E	Date Degree Conferred
EDUCATION: State in chronol ended. List in chronolo	institution gical order the fit Dates (Mo./Yr	Dates of Att From Id instruction y Hours	endance	Major and/or Concentration	Deg Rece	ree wed	E	Date Degree Conferred

Supervisor's Name		· · ·
Institution or Business Name and Addre	:55	
Supervisor's Professional License	License Number	State Where Licensed
Dates Applicant was Supervised From: To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	Total Hours Face-to-Face Supervision
Description of Supervision		
Description of Applicant's Professional	Work During the Supervision	
Supervisor's Name		
Institution or Business Name and Addre		······································
Supervisor's Professional License	License Number	State Where Licensed
Dates Applicant was Supervised From: To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	Total Hours Face-to-Face Supervision
Description of Supervision		
Description of Applicant's Professional	Work During the Supervision	
Supervisor's Name		
Institution or Business Name and Addre	:55	
	License Number	State Where Licensed
Supervisor's Professional License		Total Hours Face-to-Pace Supervision
Supervisor's Professional License Dates Applicant was Supervised From: To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	
Dates Applicant was Supervised	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	

IV. PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYMENT EXPERIENCE

 IV. INOPESSIGNAL ENLINE CLARECT

 Usits chronological order the entire professional employment experience you have had after receiving your undergraduate degree (if you are an M.S.W. applicant) or your graduate degree (if you are an M.S.W. applicant).

 Dates of Employment
 Employer

 From
 To

The following statement must be executed by a Notary Public. This form is not valid unless properly notarized.

AFFIDAVIT (To be completed before a notary public)

County/City of

Signature of Applicant

Subscribed to and sworn to before me this _____ day of _____ 10

My commission expires on _____

Signature of Notary Public

SEAL



CLINICAL SOCIAL WORKER LICENSURE APPLICATION

I hereby make application for licensure to practice as a Clinical Social Worker in the Commonwealth of Virginia. The following evidence of my qualifications is submitted with a check or money order in the amount of \$100.00 made payable to the Treasurer of Virginia. The application fee is non-refundable.

INSTRUCTION	s		USE BLACK INS		
2. Completed ap	st complete all sections. plication and supporting docur the date of the written examin		led in one package to) the above address	to artive no less than 90
L GENERAL IN	FORMATION				
Name (Last, First, M.L., Suffix, Maidea Name) Social Scou				ity Number	Date of Birth
Mailing Address	(Street and/or Box Number, C	lity, State, ZIP Code))	Hom	e Telephone Number
Business Name a	nd Address (if different from a	ibove)		Busine	ss Telephone Number
	ERTIFICATION - List all thical worker in order of attaining LICENSE/CERTIFICAT	aent,	I NOW Hold or have e		tional license or certificat
·····				}	
COMPETENCI specialized areas	ES - The Standards of Practice of practice that can be support	e limit your practice ted by documentation	to your demonstrate n of training or educ	ation. (Use additio	mal paper, it necessary 1
	Client Population			Skills to be (sed

	FOLLOWING QUEST				YES	NO
	ou ever been denied the p on examination? If yes, :	tate what typ			[]	[]
	nu ever had any disciplina r are any such actions per	iding? If yes	, explain in de		[]	[]
federal, state bargaining re	ou ever been convicted of e, or local statute, regulati elating to a felony or mis- riving under the influenc	on or ordinar femeanor? (E	ice or entered Excluding traff	into any piea	[]	[]
of excessive	st twelve (12) months, h use of alcohol, drugs, ch ay mental or physical con	emicals or an	y other type of	material or as		[]
terminated fo	ou ever been censored, we rom any health care facili on a separate sheet of pay	ty, agency, o			nent, []	[]
	ION: ological order the name		n of each scho	ol or other institution	, beyond high scho	ool, that you have
	Institution	Dates of a	Attendance	Major and/or Concentration	Degree Received	Date Degree Conterred
		Erom_	То			
						
List in chron	ological order the field	instruction	ou have had.			
Agency	Dates (Mo./Yr.)	Hours er Week	Duties (Typ	es of learning experien	ces as related to spe	ectainy area of practice)
	Erom To		····			

,

Volume 13, Issue 10

Supervisor's Name				es of syment	Ì
Institution or Business Name and Address		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Supervisor's Professional License	License Number	State Where Licensed	From	То	
Dates Applicant was Supervised From: To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	Total Hours Face-to-Face Supervision			
Description of Supervision					
Description of Applicant's Professional W	ork During the Supervision	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Supervisor's Name					
Institution or Business Name and Address		· · · ·			
Supervisor's Professional License	License Number	State Where Licensed			
Dates Applicant was Supervised From: To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	Total Hours Face-to-Face Supervision			
Description of Supervision			The foi	lowing si	latement
Description of Applicant's Professional W	ork During the Supervision	· · · · · ·		,	
Supervisor's Name		······	State of	-	
nstitution or Business Name and Address			herein c	ontained	foregoin are true i atfidavit.
Supervisor's Professional License	License Number	State Where Licensed	understa	1105 1115 1	itidavit.
Dates Applicant was Supervised From; To:	Hours per Week Supervision Rendered	Total Hours Face-to-Face Supervision		Signa	ture of A
Description of Supervision		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Subscrit	bed to an	d swom I
Description of Applicant's Professional W.	ork Ducing the Supervision	<u> </u>	My com	mission :	expires o
Description of Applicant's Protessional W	ork During the Supervision	·			

MPLOYMENT EXPERIENCE

BITELOT THEAT EXCERNENCE Ther the entity professional employment experience you have had after receiving your master's Work. List present position first and date back to your master's degree.

Hours Per Week nployer Address Supervisor Duties - - --. Ç, ust be executed by a Notary Public. This form is not valid unless properly notarized. AFFIDAVIT (To be completed before a notary public) County/City of _, being duly sworn, says that hershe is the person who is pplication for licensure as a clinical social worker in the Commonwealth of Virginia; that the statements every respect, that he she has complied with all requirements of the law; and that he she has read and

day of

10

Final Regulations

licant

efore me this

ury Public

1093

Monday, February 3, 1997

GOVERNOR

GOVERNOR'S COMMENTS ON PROPOSED REGULATIONS

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRY

Safety and Health Codes Board

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 16 VAC 25-35-10 et seq. Regulation Concerning Certified Lead Contractors Notification, Lead Project Permits and Permit Fees.

Governor's Comment:

I have reviewed this proposed regulation on a preliminary basis. While I reserve the right to take action authorized by the Administrative Process Act during the final adoption period, I have no objection to the proposed regulation based on the information and public comment currently available.

/s/ George Allen Governor Date: December 18, 1996

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-225; Filed January 8, 1997, 10:27 a.m.

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES

<u>Title of Regulations:</u> 12 VAC 30-70-10 et seq. Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates; Inpatient Hospital Care (printing 12 VAC 30-70-10 through 12 VAC 30-70-150, adding 12 VAC 30-70-200 through 12 VAC 30-70-490).

12 VAC 30-80-10 et seq. Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates--Other Types of Care (repealing 12 VAC 30-80-140).

Governor's Comment:

I have reviewed this proposed regulation on a preliminary basis. While I reserve the right to take action authorized by the Administrative Process Act during the final adoption period, I have no objection to the proposed regulation based on the information and public comment currently available.

/s/ George Allen Governor Date: December 10, 1996

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-223; Filed January 8, 1997, 10:28 a.m.

* * * * * * * *

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 12 VAC 30-100-250 et seq. Part III: HIV Premium Assistance Program.

Governor's Comment:

I have reviewed this proposed regulation on a preliminary basis. While I reserve the right to take action authorized by the Administrative Process Act during the final adoption period, I have no objection to the proposed regulation based on the information and public comment currently available. /s/ George Allen Governor Date: December 10, 1996

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-224; Filed January 8, 1997, 10:28 a.m.

BOARD OF MEDICINE

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 18 VAC 85-80-10 et seq. Regulations for the Certification of Occupational Therapists (amending 18 VAC 85-80-10, 18 VAC 85-80-40, 18 VAC 85-80-50, 18 VAC 85-80-60, 18 VAC 85-80-40, 18 VAC 85-80-110, and 18 VAC 85-80-120; repealing 18 VAC 85-80-30).

Governor's Comment:

I have reviewed this proposed regulation on a preliminary basis. While I reserve the right to take action authorized by the Administrative Process Act during the final adoption period, I have no objection to the proposed regulation based on the information and public comment currently available.

/s/ George Allen Governor Date: December 18, 1996

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-226; Filed January 8, 1997, 11:01 a.m.

STATE WATER CONTROL BOARD

<u>Title of Regulation:</u> 9 VAC 25-193-10 et seq. General Virginia Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (VPDES) Permit for Ready-Mixed Concrete Plants.

Governor's Comment:

I have reviewed this proposed regulation on a preliminary basis. It is needed to implement a federal mandate. While I reserve the right to take action authorized by the Administrative Process Act during the final adoption period, I have no objection to the proposed regulation based on the information and public comment currently available.

/s/ George Allen Governor Date: January 3, 1997

VA.R. Doc. No. R97-222; Filed January 8, 1997, 10:27 a.m.

GENERAL NOTICES/ERRATA

Symbol Key

† Indicates entries since last publication of the Virginia Register

DEPARTMENT OF REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

Notice of Mailing List Update

Any individuals, groups, and organizations who are interested in (i) advising the department in developing or amending existing regulations or (ii) receiving notice of the department's public meetings to solicit comments regarding the department's state regulations or state plans for federal and state programs for individuals with disabilities should contact the department to be added to the mailing list. Please include name and title, organization's name, and mailing address. The deadline is February 14, 1997. Respond to Mary Lutkenhaus, Department of Rehabilitative Services, P.O. Box K300, Richmond, VA 23288-0300, telephone tollfree 1-800-552-5019 (Voice or TDD), or FAX (804) 662-7696.

STATE WATER CONTROL BOARD

† Enforcement Action Proposed Consent Special Order John B. Enders, d/b/a Shelter Harbor Marine

The State Water Control Board proposes to issue a Consent Special Order to John B. Enders, d/b/a Shelter Harbor Marine, located in Gloucester County, Virginia. The proposed order requires Mr. Enders to implement erosion and sediment controls of the dredge spoils at the Shelter Harbor Marine throughout this winter and spring, until June 30, 1997, at which time the order requires Mr. Enders to complete the county required erosion control measures. The order also requires Mr. Enders to submit an oil spill contingency plan.

Environmental Quality will receive written comments relating to the proposed Consent Special Order until March 5, 1997. Comments should be addressed to Cynthia Akers, Department of Environmental Quality, Piedmont Regional Office, 4949-A Cox Road, Glen Allen, Virginia 23060-6295. Copies of the order may be obtained in person or by mail from the above office.

Enforcement Action Proposed Consent Special Order Griffin Pipe Products Company Lester-Penn Coal & Oil Corporation H. C. Lester, Inc.

The State Water Control Board and the Department of Environmental Quality propose to issue Consent Special Orders to:

1. Griffin Pipe Products Company for its plant in Lynchburg. The order will require actions to bring the

plant into full compliance with state laws and regulations for wastewater and stormwater treatment and discharge. Specifically, the start date for toxicity management program (TMP) biological monitoring is delayed for two years on stormwater discharges affected by a recent air consent order.

2. The Lester-Penn Coal & Oil Corporation for its aboveground storage tank facility in Martinsville. The order will give Lester-Penn a revised schedule for completing an approvable Oil Discharge Contingency Plan, obtaining containment certification under the Pollution Prevention Regulation, and submitting notification and registration forms for all tank changes. A civil charge of \$1,250 is included as part of the order.

3. H. C. Lester, Inc., for its aboveground storage tank facility in Collinsville, Henry County. This order will give Lester a revised schedule for completing leak detection and fulfilling all requirements for approval of its Oil Discharge Contingency Plan. Because the order is occasioned by violations of a letter of agreement, a civil charge of \$500 is part of this agreement.

On behalf of the State Water Control Board, the Department of Environmental Quality will receive written comments relating to the proposed amendment until February 19, 1997. Comments should be addressed to James F. Smith, West Central Regional Office, Department of Environmental Quality, 3019 Peters Creek Road, N.W., Roanoke, VA 24019, or FAX (540) 562-6725, and should refer to the Griffin Pipe Products Company, Lester-Penn Coal & Oil Corporation, or H. C. Lester, Inc. Order.

The proposed orders may be examined at the Department of Environmental Quality, Office of Enforcement and Compliance Auditing, 629 East Main Street, P.O. Box 10009, Richmond, VA 23240-0009 or at the Department of Environmental Quality, West Central Regional Office, 3019 Peters Creek Road, Roanoke, VA 24019. Copies of the orders may be obtained in person or by mail from these offices.

> † Enforcement Action Proposed Special Orders Kwik Klean Car Wash Grayson-Highland Car Wash Super Clean Car Wash Ramey Chevrolet Car Wash Konnarock Store Car Wash Levisa Car Wash Weaver's Store Car Wash Moorefield Car Wash Castlewood Car Wash

The State Water Control Board proposes to take an enforcement action against the above listed car wash

General Notices/Errata

facilities. Under the terms of the proposed Special Orders, the owners of these facilities have agreed to be bound by the terms and conditions of effluent limitations and monitoring and reporting requirements contained in individual appendices within the respective orders.

These requirements contained in the orders bring the facilities into compliance with state law and will protect water quality.

On behalf of the State Water Control Board, the Department of Environmental Quality will receive written comments relating to the Special Orders until March 5, 1997. Comments should be addressed to Dallas Sizemore, Department of Environmental Quality, Southwest Regional Office, P.O. Box 1688, Abingdon, Virginia 24212, and should refer to the Consent Special Order.

The proposed orders may be obtained in person or by mail from, or examined at, the Department of Environmental Quality, 355 Deadmore Street, Abingdon, Virginia 24212.

† Enforcement Action Proposed Consent Special Order Masonite Corporation

The State Water Control Board proposes to issue a Consent Special Order to Masonite Corporation located in Waverly, Virginia. The proposed order requires Masonite to submit and implement an approvable plan and schedule for a new stormwater system to connect Outfall 001 to the Waverly Wastewater Treatment Plant. The order requires that connection of Outfall 001 to the Town of Waverly's Wastewater Treatment Plant be completed no later than May 15, 1998.

On behalf of the State Water Control Board, the Department of Environmental Quality will receive written comments relating to the proposed Consent Special Order until March 5, 1997. Comments should be addressed to Cynthia Akers, Department of Environmental Quality, Piedmont Regional Office, 4949-A Cox Road, Glen Allen, Virginia 23060-6295. A copy of the Order may be obtained in person or by mail from the above office.

† Enforcement Action Proposed Special Order White Packing Company, Inc. Wastewater Treatment

The State Water Control Board proposed to issue a Consent Special Order to White Packing Company, Inc., (WPC) regarding the wastewater treatment at WPC's bacon packing facility located in King George County, Virginia.

The facility is subject to VPDES Permit No. VA0088200. The order provides, among other things, that WPC complete construction of the facility's wastewater treatment system, begin direct discharge of treated wastewater, and cease land application of treated wastewater by March 1, 1997. The order also requires that WPC implement a corrective action plan to remediate any soils or groundwater impacted by the

facility's land application system. WPC has agreed to the issuance of the order.

On behalf of the board, the Department of Environmental Quality's Northern Virginia Regional Office will receive written comments relating to the order until March 5, 1997. Please address comments to Elizabeth Anne Crosier, Northern Virginia Regional Office, Department of Environmental Quality, 13901 Crown Court, Woodbridge, Virginia 22193. Please write or visit the Woodbridge address or call (703) 583-3886 in order to examine or to obtain a copy of the order.

Enforcement Action Proposed Consent Special Order Wrangler, Inc. Stony Run Trailer Park Rockingham Redi-Mix

The State Water Control Board proposes to take enforcement action against the following:

1. Wrangler Inc. The company has agreed to the terms of a Consent Special Order to address violations of the State Water Control Law and regulations as a result of an unpermitted discharge of process wastewater to an unnamed tributary of Hawksbill Creek in Luray, Virginia. Under the terms of this order, the company has made system modifications to prevent future spills to state waters. The company has further agreed to work with the Town of Luray to develop a pretreatment permit with technically-based limits to protect the Luray wastewater treatment facility from any potential interference or passthrough caused by its discharge.

2. Gwynne Jewell and Henry Pettit, d/b/a Stony Run Trailer Park. The owners of the trailer park have agreed to the terms of a Consent Special Order to address violations of the State Water Control Law and regulations as a result of an unpermitted discharge of sewage to Stony Run Creek in Page County, Virginia. Under the terms of this order, the company has reconnected the broken force main connecting the trailer park to the Stanley wastewater treatment facility. The owners have further agreed to the payment of a civil charge in settlement of this violation.

3. Rockingham Redi-Mix in Rockingham County, Virginia. Rockingham Redi-Mix has agreed to the terms of a Consent Special Order to address violations of the State Water Control Law and regulations as a result of an unpermitted discharge of process wastewater from its ready-mix operation to state waters.

Rockingham Redi-Mix has applied for issuance of a VPA Permit to manage pollutants at its facility. The Department of Environmental Quality is currently developing regulations for a VPDES general permit for the ready-mix concrete industry, which will be available within two years. In recognition of this delayed availability, the board and Rockingham Redi-Mix propose to enter into a Consent Special Order designed to assure compliance with all applicable State Water Control Board laws and regulations until the general permit becomes available. The order provides for implementation of Best

General Notices/Errata

Management Practices to prevent discharges from the facility to state waters, and requires the company to comply with the board's VPA Permit Regulation and to register for a general permit as soon as it becomes available.

The board will receive written comments relating to the proposed Consent Special Orders until February 19, 1997. Comments should be addressed to Elizabeth V. Scott, Department of Environmental Quality, Post Office Box 1129, Harrisonburg, Virginia 22801, and should refer to the Consent Special Order for Wrangler, Inc., Stony Run Trailer Park, or Rockingham Redi-Mix.

The proposed orders may be examined at the Department of Environmental Quality, Valley Regional Office, 4411 Early Road, Harrisonburg, Virginia 22801. Copies of the orders may be obtained in person or by mail from this office.

VIRGINIA CODE COMMISSION

Notice to State Agencies

Mailing Address: Virginia Code Commission, 910 Capitol Street, General Assembly Building, 2nd Floor, Richmond, VA 23219. You may FAX in your notice; however, we ask that you FAX two copies and do not follow up with a mailed copy. Our FAX number is: (804) 692-0625.

Forms for Filing Material on Dates for Publication in The Virginia Register of Regulations

All agencies are required to use the appropriate forms when furnishing material and dates for publication in *The Virginia Register of Regulations*. The forms are supplied by the office of the Registrar of Regulations. If you do not have any forms or you need additional forms, please contact: Virginia Code Commission, 910 Capitol Street, General Assembly Building, 2nd Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-3591.

FORMS:

NOTICE of INTENDED REGULATORY ACTION - RR01 NOTICE of COMMENT PERIOD - RR02 PROPOSED (Transmittal Sheet) - RR03 FINAL (Transmittal Sheet) - RR04 EMERGENCY (Transmittal Sheet) - RR05 NOTICE of MEETING - RR06 AGENCY RESPONSE TO LEGISLATIVE OBJECTIONS - RR08

CALENDAR OF EVENTS

Symbol Key

† Indicates entries since last publication of the Virginia Register

Location accessible to handicapped Telecommunications Device for Deaf (TDD)/Voice Designation

NOTICE

Only those meetings which are filed with the Registrar of Regulations by the filing deadline noted at the beginning of this publication are listed. Since some meetings are called on short notice, please be aware that this listing of meetings may be incomplete. Also, all meetings are subject to cancellation and the *Virginia Register* deadline may preclude a notice of such cancellation.

For additional information on open meetings and public hearings held by the Standing Committees of the Legislature during the interim, please call Legislative Information at (804) 786-6530.

VIRGINIA CODE COMMISSION

EXECUTIVE

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE AND CONSUMER SERVICES

Board of Agriculture and Consumer Services

February 20, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, Washington Building, 1100 Bank Street, 2nd Floor Board Room, Richmond, Virginia

A regular meeting of the board to discuss issues related to Virginia agriculture. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact Roy Seward at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Roy Seward, Secretary, Board of Agriculture and Consumer Services, P.O. Box 1163, Suite 211, Richmond, VA 23218, telephone (804) 786-3535.

Virginia Corn Board

February 13, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting

February 14, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Richmond Airport Sheraton, 4700 South Laburnum Avenue, Richmond, Virginia.

The board will hear FY 1996-97 project reports and FY 1997-98 project proposals and make funding decisions. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact Phil Hickman at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Philip T. Hickman, Program Director, Virginia Corn Board, 1100 Bank St., Room 1005, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-6157 or FAX (804) 371-7786.

Virginia Dark-Fired Tobacco Board

† March 20, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Sheldon's Restaurant, Highway 15 North, Routes 15 and 360 (Business), Keysville, Virginia.

A meeting to consider funding proposals for research, promotion, and education projects pertaining to Virginia dark-fired tobacco, and other business that may come before the board. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact D. Stanley Duffer at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: D. Stanley Duffer, Secretary, Virginia Dark-Fired Tobacco Board, P.O. Box 129, Halifax, VA 24558, telephone (804) 572-4568 or FAX (804) 572-8234.

Virginia Farmers' Market Board

February 18, 1997 - 1:30 p.m. -- Open Meeting Donaldson Brown Hotel and Conference Center, College Avenue and Otey Street, Conference Room F, Blacksburg, Virginia

The board will convene for the winter board meeting to hear reports from two shipping point farmers' markets, the Eastern Shore of Virginia Farmers' Market and the Southwest Virginia Farmers' Market. In addition, the board will hear plans from interested producer organizations concerning the proposed construction of two additional shipping point markets in the system, the Southwest Virginia Farmers' Market and the Northern Neck of Virginia Farmers' Market. The two additional markets will bring the total to four markets in the Virginia Farmers' Market System. Board members will hear and approve minutes of the last meeting and the board's financial statement. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact Susan Simpson at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Susan Simpson, Special Programs Manager, Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, 1100 Bank St., Suite 1002, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-2112 or FAX (804) 371-7785.

Virginia Horse Industry Board

February 4, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Virginia Cooperative Extension, Charlottesville-Albemarle Unit, 168 Spotnap Road, Lower Level Meeting Room, Charlottesville, Virginia.

A meeting to review the budget for the current fiscal year, review equine health issues as presented by the State Veterinarian's Office, and consider marketing efforts, plans and projects. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact Andrea S. Heid at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Andrea S. Heid, Equine Marketing Specialist, Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, 1100 Bank St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-5842.

Virginia Plant Pollination Advisory Board

February 7, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Washington Building, 1100 Bank Street, 4th Floor Conference Room, Richmond, Virginia.

A regular meeting to receive reports from members on the past year's activity in their respective disciplines at it relates to apiculture, pollination, education, and the production of food and fiber in the Commonwealth, and to consider matters for the future in the aforementioned categories. At the conclusion of this business, the board will entertain public comments for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact the agency at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Robert G. Wellemeyer, Secretary-Treasurer, Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services, 234 West Shirley Ave., Warrenton, VA 22186, telephone (540) 347-6380, FAX (540) 347-6384, or (804) 371-6344/TDD **2**

Virginia Soybean Board

March 5, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting March 6, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting Williamsburg Marriott, 50 Kingsmill Road, Williamsburg, Virginia. The board will hear FY 1996-97 project reports and FY 1997-98 project proposals and make funding decisions. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact Phil Hickman at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Calendar of Events

Contact: Philip T. Hickman, Program Director, Virginia Soybean Board, 1100 Bank St., Suite 1005, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-6157 or FAX (804) 371-7786.

Virginia Sweet Potato Board

† March 6, 1997 - 7:30 p.m. -- Open Meeting Eastern Shore Agricultural and Extension Center, Research Drive, Painter, Virginia

A meeting to include discussion of programs regarding promotion, research and education, the annual budget, and other business that may come before the board. The board will entertain public comment at the conclusion of all other business for a period not to exceed 30 minutes. Any person who needs any accommodations in order to participate at the meeting should contact J. William Mapp at least five days before the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: J. William Mapp, Program Director, Virginia Sweet Potato Board, P.O. Box 26, Onley, VA 23418, telephone (757) 787-5867 or FAX (757) 787-1041.

STATE AIR POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

† March 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Public Hearing Department of Environmental Quality, 629 East Main Street, First Floor, Training Room, Richmond, Virginia.

† April 4, 1997 -- Written comments may be submitted until 4:30 p.m. on this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the State Air Pollution Control Board intends to adopt regulations entitled: **9 VAC 5-500-10 et seq. Exclusionary General Permit for Federal Operating Permit Program.** The proposed general permit provides a legally enforceable mechanism for major sources subject to the federal operating permit program (Article 1 of 9 VAC 5 Chapter 80) to be excluded from the program provided they maintain their actual annual emissions at a level that is 75% of the major source, potential to emit applicability thresholds for the federal operating permit program. The regulation does not require any owner to apply for coverage under the general permit but provides the opportunity for an owner to apply for coverage if the stationary source meets the 75% of the threshold criteria and all other requirements of the regulation.

<u>Request for Comments</u>: The purpose of this notice is to provide the public with the opportunity to comment on the proposed general permit.

Localities Affected: There is no locality which will bear any identified disproportionate material air quality impact due to the proposed regulation which would not be experienced by other localities.

Location of Proposal: The proposal and any other supporting documents may be examined by the public at the department's Office of Air Program Development (Eighth Floor), 629 East Main Street, Richmond, Virginia, and the Department's regional offices (listed below) between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. of each business day until the close of the public comment period.

Southwest Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 355 Deadmore Street Abingdon, Virginia Ph: (540) 676-4800

West Central Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 3019 Peters Creek Road Roanoke, Virginia Ph: (540) 562-6700

Lynchburg Satellite Office Department of Environmental Quality 7705 Timberlake Road Lynchburg, Virginia Ph: (804) 582-5120

Valley Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 4411 Early Road Harrisonburg, Virginia Ph: (540) 574-7800

Fredericksburg Satellite Office Department of Environmental Quality 300 Central Road, Suite B Fredericksburg, Virginia Ph: (540) 899-4600

Northern Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 13901 Crown Court Woodbridge, Virginia Ph: (703) 583-3800

Piedmont Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 4949-A Cox Road Glen Allen, Virginia Ph: (804) 527-5020

Tidewater Regional Office Department of Environmental Quality 5636 Southern Boulevard Virginia Beach, Virginia Ph: (757) 518-2000

Statutory Authority: § 10.1-1308 of the Code of Virginia.

Contact: Robert A. Mann, Director, Office of Air Program Development, Department of Environmental Quality, P.O. Box 10009, Richmond, VA 23240, telephone (804) 698-4419,

FAX (804) 698-4510. toll-free 1-800-592-5492, or (804) 698-4021/TDD 🖀

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

February 3, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting February 20, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting March 3, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting March 17, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting March 31, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Alcoholic Beverage Control, 2901 Hermitage Road, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to receive and discuss reports from and activities of staff members.

Contact: W. Curtis Coleburn, Secretary to the Board, Department of Alcoholic Beverage Control, 2901 Hermitage Rd., P.O. Box 27491, Richmond, VA 23261, telephone (804) 367-0712 or FAX (804) 367-1802.

BOARD FOR ARCHITECTS, PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS, LAND SURVEYORS AND LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Board for Architects

† February 5, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct board business. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Mark N. Courtney, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8514 or (804) 367-9753/TDD ☎

Board for Branch Pilots

† February 10, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting **† February 11, 1997 - 9:30 a.m.** -- Open Meeting Virginia Port Authority, 600 World Trade Center, Norfolk, Virginia

A meeting to conduct board business. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Mark N. Courtney, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8514 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

Board for Landscape Architects

† February 27, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia

A meeting to conduct board business. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Mark N. Courtney, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8514 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **Contemposed**

Board for Land Surveyors

† February 20, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct board business. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Mark N. Courtney, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8514 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **Contemporal**

Board for Professional Engineers

† February 13, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct board business. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Mark N. Courtney, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8514 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

BOARD OF AUDIOLOGY AND SPEECH-LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY

February 20, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia

A general board meeting. Public comments will be received for 15 minutes at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Senita Booker, Program Support Technician Senior, Board of Audiology and Speech-Language Pathology, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-7390, FAX (804) 662-9943 or (804) 662-7197/TDD

BOARD FOR BARBERS

† February 3, 1997 - 9 a.m. – Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the department at least two weeks prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Karen W. O'Neal, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8509, FAX (804) 367-2475 or (804) 367-9753/TDD ☎

CHESAPEAKE BAY LOCAL ASSISTANCE BOARD

Northern Area Review Committee

February 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department, **805 East** Broad Street, Suite 701, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to review Chesapeake Bay Preservation Area programs for the Northern Area. Persons interested in observing should call the Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department to verify meeting time, location and schedule. No comments from the public will be entertained at the meeting; however, written comments are welcome.

Contact: Carolyn J. Elliott, Executive Secretary, Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department, 805 E. Broad St., Suite 701, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-3440, FAX (804) 225-3447 or toll-free 1-800-243-7229/TDD

Regulatory Committee and Regulation Advisory Committee

February 24, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

March 10, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Social Services, 730 East Broad Street, Conference Room 3, Lower Level, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A joint meeting of the Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department's Regulatory Committee and the board's Regulation Acvisory Committee, composed of stakeholders, to discuss amendments to the

Chesapeake Bay Preservation Area Designation and Management Regulations (9 VAC 10-20-10 et seq.).

Contact: Scott Crafton, Regulatory Coordinator, Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department, 805 E. Broad St., Suite 701, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-3440, FAX (804) 225-3447, or toll-free 1-800-243-7229/TDD

Southern Area Review Committee

February 11, 1997 - 2 p.m. -- Open Meeting

Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department, 805 East Broad Street, Suite 701, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to review Chesapeake Bay Preservation Area programs for the Southern Area. Persons interested in observing should call the Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department to verify meeting time, location and schedule. No comments from the public will be entertained at the meeting; however, written comments are welcome.

Contact: Carolyn J. Elliott, Executive Secretary, Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department, 805 E. Broad St., Suite 701, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-3440, FAX (804) 225-3447 or toll-free 1-800-243-7229/TDD

CHILD DAY-CARE COUNCIL

† February 13, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting

† March 13, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Theater Row Building, 730 East Broad Street, Lower Level, Conference Room 1, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

The council will meet to discuss issues and concerns that impact child day centers, camps, school age programs, and preschool/nursery schools. Public comment will be received at noon. Please call ahead of time for possible changes in meeting time. Contingent snow date for the February meeting is February 21, 1997, at the same time, and March 21, 1997, for the March meeting at the same time.

Contact: Rhonda Harrell, Division of Licensing Programs, Department of Social Services, 730 E. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 692-1775.

COMPENSATION BOARD

February 27, 1997 - 11 a.m. -- Open Meeting Ninth Street Office Building, 202 North Ninth Street, 9th Floor, Room 913/913A, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A routine business meeting.

Contact: Bruce W. Haynes, Executive Secretary, P.O. Box 710, Richmond, VA 23218-0710, telephone (804) 786-0786, FAX (804) 371-0235, or (804) 786-0786/TDD **☎**

DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION AND RECREATION

Falls of the James Scenic River Advisory Board

February 6, 1997 - Noon -- Open Meeting

Planning Commission Conference Room, City Hall, 900 East Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss river issues and programs.

Contact: Richard G. Gibbons, Environmental Program Manager, Department of Conservation and Recreation, Division of Planning and Recreation Resources, 203 Governor St., Suite 326, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-4132, FAX (804) 371-7899, or (804) 786-2121/TDD

Historic Lower James Scenic River Advisory Board

† February 13, 1997 - 7:30 p.m. -- Open Meeting Human Services Building, 5249-C Olde Town Road, Williamsburg, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss river issues.

Contact: Richard G. Gibbons, Environmental Program Manager, Department of Conservation and Recreation, Division of Planning and Recreation Resources, 203 Governor St., Suite 326, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-4132, FAX (804) 371-7899, or (804) 786-2121/TDDS

Moormans Scenic River Advisory Board

February 13, 1997 - 1 p.m. -- Open Meeting

Albemarle County Office, 401 McIntire Road, Charlottesville, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss river issues.

Contact: Richard G. Gibbons, Environmental Program Manager, Department of Conservation and Recreation, Division of Planning and Recreation Resources, 203 Governor St., Suite 326, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-4132, FAX (804) 371-7899, or (804) 786-2121/TDD

Rappahannock Scenic River Advisory Board

February 19, 1997 - 6 p.m. -- Open Meeting Riverview Restaurant, 1101 Sophia Street, Fredericksburg, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss river issues.

Contact: Richard G. Gibbons, Environmental Program Manager, Department of Conservation and Recreation, Division of Planning and Recreation Resources, 203 Governor St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-4132, FAX (804) 371-7899, or (804) 786-2121/TDD^{*}

BOARD FOR CONTRACTORS

Disciplinary Committee

February 4, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to review board member reports and summaries from informal fact-finding conferences held pursuant to the Administrative Process Act, and to review consent order offers in lieu of further disciplinary proceedings. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the department at least two weeks prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Michelle Couch, Legal Assistant, Board for Contractors, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8524.

Recovery Fund Committee

March 18, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to consider claims against the Virginia Contractor Transaction Recovery Fund. This meeting will be open to the public; however, a portion of the discussion may be conducted in executive session. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact Holly Erickson at least two weeks prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The board fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Holly Erickson, Assistant Administrator, Board for Contractors, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8561.

Regulatory Review Committee

† February 20, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Conference Room 4 A, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to determine needed changes, additions, and revisions in procedures, requirements, and standards applicable to Class A and B licenses and Class C certificates.

Contact: Eric Olson, Assistant Administrator, Board for Contractors, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2958.

BOARD OF CORRECTIONS

† February 19, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Drive, Board Room, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss matters which may be presented to the board.

Contact: Barbara Fellows, Secretary to the Board, Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Dr., Richmond, VA 23225, telephone (804) 674-3235 or FAX (804) 674-3130.

Administration Committee

† February 19, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Drive, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss administrative matters which may be presented to the full board.

Contact: Barbara Fellows, Secretary to the Board, Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Dr., Richmond, VA 23225, telephone (804) 674-3235 or FAX (804) 674-3130.

Correctional Services Committee

† February 18, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Drive, Board Room, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss correctional services matters which may be presented to the full board.

Contact: Barbara Fellows, Secretary to the Board, Department of Corrections, 6900 Atmore Dr., Richmond, VA 23225, telephone (804) 674-3235 or FAX (804) 674-3130.

DEPARTMENT FOR THE DEAF AND HARD-OF-HEARING

Advisory Board

February 5, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department for the Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing, Washington Building, 1100 Bank Street, 11th Floor, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A quarterly business meeting of the advisory board. Public comment will be received with advance notice.

Contact: Gloria Cathcart, Human Services Program Specialist, Department for the Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing, Washington Bldg., 1100 Bank St., 11th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-7892 (V/TTY), toll-free 1-800-552-7917(V/TTY), FAX (804) 371-7882.

Volume 13, Issue 10

Monday, February 3, 1997

BOARD OF DENTISTRY

† February 14, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting **† February 21, 1997 - 9 a.m.** -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting of the Informal Conference Committee to hear disciplinary cases. This is a public meeting; however, no public comment will be taken.

Contact: Marcia J. Miller, Executive Director, Board of Dentistry, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA, telephone (804) 662-9906 or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

† February 28, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A panel of the board will conduct formal hearings to hear disciplinary cases. This is a public meeting; however, no public comment will be taken.

Contact: Marcia J. Miller, Executive Director, Board of Dentistry, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9906 or (804) 662-7197/TDD 🖀

BOARD OF EDUCATION

February 27, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting James Monroe Building, 101 North 14th Street, Richmond, Virginia. I (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting of the Board of Education and the Board of Vocational Education. The agenda is available upon request.

Contact: James E. Laws, Jr., Administrative Assistant to the Superintendent for Board Relations, Department of Education, P.O. Box 2120, Richmond, VA 23218-2120, telephone (804) 225-2540 or toll-free 1-800-292-3820.

VIRGINIA FIRE SERVICES BOARD

† February 21, 1997 - 9 p.m. -- Open Meeting

Radisson Hotel, 555 East Canal Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A business meeting to discuss fire training and policies. The meeting is open to the public for comments and input.

Contact: Bobby L. Stanley, Jr., Executive Director, Department of Fire Programs, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 18th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-0220.

Fire/EMS Education and Training Committee

† February 20, 1997 - 10:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Radisson Hotel, 555 East Canal Street, Richmond, Virginia. A meeting to discuss fire training and policies. The meeting is open to the public for comments and input.

Contact: Bobby L. Stanley, Jr., Executive Director, Department of Fire Programs, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 18th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-0220.

Fire Prevention and Control Committee

† February 20, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Radisson Hotel, 555 East Canal Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss fire training and policies. The meeting is open to the public for comments and input.

Contact: Bobby L. Stanley, Jr., Executive Director, Department of Fire Programs, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 18th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-0220.

Legislative/Liaison Committee

† February 20, 1997 - 2 p.m. -- Open Meeting Radisson Hotel, 555 East Canal Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss fire training and policies. The meeting is open to the public for comments and input.

Contact: Bobby L. Stanley, Jr., Executive Director, Department of Fire Programs, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 18th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-0220.

Residential Sprinkler Committee

† February 19, 1997 - 2 p.m. -- Open Meeting Radisson Hotel, 555 East Canal Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss residential sprinklers. The meeting is open to the public for comments and input.

Contact: Bobby L. Stanley, Jr., Executive Director, Department of Fire Programs, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 18th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-0220.

BOARD OF FUNERAL DIRECTORS AND EMBALMERS

† February 24, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to hold informal conferences. No public comment will be received.

Contact: Elizabeth Young Kirksey, Executive Director, Board of Funeral Directors and Embalmers, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9907, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

DEPARTMENT OF GENERAL SERVICES

Design/Build Construction Management Review Board

February 21, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of General Services, 805 East Broad Street, Room 116, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting of the board to conduct general business and review any submissions by local governing bodies for proposed use of design/build construction management for specific construction projects. The board meets the third Friday of each month.

Contact: Nathan I. Broocke, Director, Division of Engineering and Buildings, Department of General Services, 805 E. Broad St., Room 101, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-3263 or (804) 786-6152/TDD **2**

BOARD FOR GEOLOGY

† February 13, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the department at least two weeks prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: William H. Ferguson, II, Board Administrator, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2406, FAX (804) 367-2475, or (804) 367-9753/TDD

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (STATE BOARD OF)

Biosolids Use Information Committee

† February 27, 1997 - 1 p.m. -- Open Meeting UVA Richmond Center, 7740 Shrader Road, Suite E, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting immediately following the Biosolids Use Regulations Advisory Committee to discuss specific concerns relating to the land application and agricultural use of biosolids including issues related to the final Biosolids Use Regulations.

Contact: C. M. Sawyer, Director, Division of Wastewater Engineering, Department of Health, Office of Water Programs, P.O. Box 2448, Richmond, VA 23218, telephone (804) 786-1755 or FAX (804) 786-5567.

Biosolids Use Regulations Advisory Committee

† February 27, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting UVA Richmond Center, 7740 Shrader Road, Suite E, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss issues concerning the implementation of and proposed revisions of the Biosolids Use Regulations involving land application, distribution, or marketing of biosolids.

Contact: C. M. Sawyer, Director, Division of Wastewater Engineering, Department of Health, Office of Water Programs, P.O. Box 2448, Richmond, VA 23218, telephone (804) 786-1755 or FAX (804) 371-2891.

STATE COUNCIL OF HIGHER EDUCATION FOR VIRGINIA

† February 10, 1997 - 1 p.m. -- Open Meeting

James Monroe Building, 101 North 14th Street, 9th Floor, Council Conference Room, Richmond, Virginia 🖾 (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A general business meeting. Contact the council for more information. The executive, planning, outreach, and resources committees will meet between 8 a.m. and noon.

Contact: Michael McDowell, Public Information Director, State Council of Higher Education, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., 9th Floor, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-2637 or FAX (804) 786-0572.

HOPEWELL INDUSTRIAL SAFETY COUNCIL

February 4, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting

March 4, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Hopewell Community Center, Second and City Point Road, Hopewell, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

Local Emergency Preparedness Committee Meeting on emergency preparedness as required by SARA Title III.

Contact: Robert Brown, Emergency Services Coordinator, 300 N. Main St., Hopewell, VA 23860, telephone (804) 541-2298.

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

State Building Code Technical Review Board

† February 21, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting The Jackson Center, 501 North 2nd Street, 1st Floor Conference Room, Richmond, Virginia (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to hear administrative appeals concerning building and fire codes and other regulations of the department. The board also issues interpretations and formalizes recommendations to the Board of Housing and Community Development concerning future changes to the regulations.

Contact: Vernon W. Hodge, Building Code Supervisor, State Building Code Office, Department of Housing and Community Development, The Jackson Center, 501 N. 2nd St., Richmond, VA 23219-1321, telephone (804) 371-7170 or (804) 371-7089/TDD **2**

VIRGINIA INFORMATION PROVIDERS NETWORK AUTHORITY

† February 13, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Washington Building, 1100 Bank Street, Suite 901, Richmond, Virginia.

A regular meeting of the VIPnet Board of Directors.

Contact: Linda Hening, Administrative Assistant, Council on Information Management, 1100 Bank St., Suite 901, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-3622 or (804) 225-3624.

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRY

February 28, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Safety and Health Codes Board intends to adopt regulations entitled: 16 VAC 25-35-10 et seq. Regulation Concerning Certified Lead Contractor Notification, Lead Project Permits and Permit Fees. The proposed regulation requires all certified lead contractors who engage in lead abatement projects in Virginia with a contract value of \$2,000 or more to notify the Department of Labor and Industry in writing at least 20 days before the beginning of such lead Such notification shall be provided on a project. department form accompanied by the payment of a lead project permit fee. The regulation also requires filing of amended notifications prior to changes in or cancellation of lead abatement projects.

Statutory Authority: §§ 40.1-22(5) and 40.1-51.20 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until February 28, 1997, to Bonnie H. Robinson, Regulatory Coordinator, Department of Labor and Industry, 13 South 13th Street, Richmond, VA 23219.

Contact: Clarence H. Wheeling, Director of Occupational Health Compliance, Department of Labor and Industry, 13 S. 13th St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-0574, FAX (804) 786-8418, or (804) 786-2376/TDD 🕿

COMMISSION ON LOCAL GOVERNMENT

February 17, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Smithfield High School, 14171 Turner Drive, Auditorium, Smithfield, Virginia.

Oral presentations regarding the Town of Smithfield and Isle of Wight County Voluntary Settlement Agreement. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the commission.

Contact: Barbara Bingham, Administrative Assistant, Commission on Local Government, 702 8th Street Office Bldg., Richmond, VA 23219-1924, telephone (804) 786-6508, FAX (804) 371-7999 or (804) 786-1860/TDD **2**

February 17, 1997 - 7 p.m. -- Public Hearing

Smithfield High School, 14171 Turner Drive, Auditorium, Smithfield, Virginia

A public hearing regarding the Town of Smithfield and Isle of Wight County Voluntary Settlement Agreement. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the commission.

Contact: Barbara Bingham, Administrative Assistant, Commission on Local Government, 702 8th Street Office Bldg., Richmond, VA 23219-1924, telephone (804) 786-6508, FAX (804) 371-7999 or (804) 786-1860/TDD **2**

† March 3, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Commission on Local Government, 8th Street Office Building, 805 East Broad Street, Room 702, Richmond, Virginia.

A regular meeting of the commission to consider such matters as may be presented. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the commission.

Contact: Barbara Bingham, Administrative Assistant, Commission on Local Government, 702 8th Street Office Bldg., Richmond, VA 23219-1924, telephone (804) 786-6508, FAX (804) 371-7999 or (804) 786-1860/TDD **2**

MARINE RESOURCES COMMISSION

February 25, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting

March 25, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Marine Resources Commission, 2600 Washington Avenue, Newport News, Virginia. **(Interpreter for the deaf provided** upon request)

The commission will hear and decide marine environmental matters at 9:30 a.m.; permit applications for projects in wetlands, bottom lands, coastal primary sand dunes and beaches; appeals of local wetland board decisions; policy and regulatory issues. The commission will hear and decide fishery management items at approximately noon. Items to be heard are as follows: regulatory proposals, fishery management plans; fishery conservation issues; licensing; shellfish leasing. Meetings are open to the public. Testimony will be taken

under oath from parties addressing agenda items on permits and licensing. Public comments will be taken on resource matters, regulatory issues and items scheduled for public hearing. The commission is empowered to promulgate regulations in the areas of marine environmental management and marine fishery management.

Contact: Laverne Lewis, Secretary to the Commission, Marine Resources Commission, P.O. Box 756, Newport News, VA 23607-0756, telephone (757) 247-2261, toll-free 1-800-541-4646 or (757) 247-2292/TDD**2**

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH COUNCIL

School Health Subcommittee

† March 18, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting American Cancer Society, 4240 Park Place Court, Glen Allen, Virginia.

A meeting to focus on improving the health of the Commonwealth's children and adolescents by promoting and improving programs and service delivery systems related to school health programs.

Contact: Nancy Ford, School Health Nurse Consultant, Department of Health, Division of Child and Adolescent Health, 1500 E. Main St., Suite 137, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-7367.

DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL ASSISTANCE SERVICES (BOARD OF)

February 18, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 East Broad Street, Suite 1300, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting of the board to consider policy issues relating to Medicaid.

Contact: Cynthia A. Klisz, Board Liaison, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-8099 or FAX (804) 371-4981.

* * * * * * * *

February 21, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Department of Medical Assistance Services intends to consider amending regulations entitled: 12 VAC 30-70-10 et seq. Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates-Inpatient Hospital Services and 12 VAC 30-80-10 et seq. Methods and Standards for Establishing Payment Rates--Other Types of Care. The purpose of the proposed action is to promulgate a new reimbursement methodology (diagnosis related groupings) for inpatient hospital services to replace the current per diem methodology.

Statutory Authority: § 32.1-325 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until February 21, 1997, to Scott Crawford, Division of Financial Operations, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 East Broad Street, Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219.

Contact: Victoria Simmons or Roberta Jonas, Regulatory Coordinators, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-8854 or FAX (804) 371-4981.

* * * * * * * *

February 21, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Department of Medical Assistance Services intends to consider adopting regulations entitled: 12 VAC 30-100-250 through 12 VAC 30-100-370 et seq. HIV Premium Assistance Program. The purpose of the proposed regulation is to promulgate permanent regulations for the administration of the HIV Premium Assistance Program consistent with § 32.1-330.1 of the Code of Virginia.

Statutory Authority: §§ 32.1-325 and 32.1-330.1 of the Code of Virginia.

Public comments may be submitted until February 21, 1997, to Michael Lupien, Division of Program Delivery Systems', Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 East Broad Street, Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219.

Contact: Victoria Simmons or Roberta Jonas, Regulatory Coordinators, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-8854 or FAX (804) 371-4981.

March 18, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 East Broad Street, Suite 1300, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to discuss medical assistance services policy and to take action on issues pertinent to the board.

Contact: Cynthia A. Klisz, Board Liaison, Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-8099 or FAX (804) 371-4981.

Pharmacy Advisory Committee

† February 19, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Medical Assistance Services, 600 East Broad Street, Suite 1300, Board Room, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct routine business and to reach closure on the committee's recent activities.

Contact: Marianne R. Rollings, R.Ph., Pharmacy Section, Division of Client Operations, Department of Medical

Assistance Services, 600 E. Broad St., Suite 1300, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 225-4268 or FAX (804) 786-0414.

BOARD OF MEDICINE

† February 6, 1997 - 8 a.m.-- Open Meeting **†** February 7, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting **†** February 8, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting
Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Board Rooms 1-4, Richmond, Virginia.
(Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

The board will meet on February 6, 1997, to conduct general board business, receive committee and board reports, and discuss any other items which may come before it. The board will meet on February 6, 7, and 8 to review reports, interview licensees, conduct administrative proceedings, and make decisions on disciplinary matters. The board will review any regulations that may come before it. The board will entertain public comments during the first 15 minutes on agenda items.

Contact: Warren W. Koontz, M.D., Executive Director, Board of Medicine, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9960, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

* * * * * * * *

March 7, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Board of Medicine intends to amend regulations entitled: **18 VAC 85-80-10 et seq. Regulations for the Certification of Occupational Therapists.** The purpose of the proposed amendments is to update the identification of the national accreditation body for occupational therapy, clarify the clinical supervision of uncertified persons practicing occupational therapy, and reduce the application fee for certification.

Statutory Authority: §§ 54.1-2400 and 54.1-2956.1 through 54.1-2956.5 of the Code of Virginia.

Contact: Warren W. Koontz, M.D., Executive Director, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-7423 or FAX (804) 662-9943.

Credentials Committee

† February 8, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Board Rooms 3 and 4, Richmond, Virginia.

The committee will meet in open and closed session to conduct general business, interview and review medical credentials of applicants applying for licensure in Virginia, and discuss any other items which may come before the committee. The committee will receive public comments of those persons appearing on behalf of candidates.

Contact: Warren W. Koontz, M.D., Executive Director, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9960, FAX (804) 662-9943 or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

VIRGINIA MILITARY INSTITUTE

Board of Visitors

† February 8, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Virginia Military Institute, Smith Hall, Lexington, Virginia.

A regular meeting to hear committee reports and reports on visits to academic departments. No public comment will be received. Public comment will be received at the August meeting of the board.

Contact: Colonel Edwin L. Dooley, Jr., Secretary to the Board, Virginia Military Institute, Superintendent's Office, Lexington, VA 24450, telephone (540) 464-7206 or FAX (540) 464-7600.

STATE MILK COMMISSION

February 19, 1997 - 10:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting 900 Natural Resources Drive, 2nd Floor Board Room, Charlottesville, Virginia

A regular meeting to (i) discuss industry issues, distributor licensing, Virginia base transfers, Virginia baseholding license amendments, regulations, and fiscal matters and (ii) review reports from the staff of the Milk Commission. The commission may consider other matters pertaining to its responsibilities. Any persons who require accommodations in order to participate in the meeting should contact Edward C. Wilson, Jr., at least five days prior to the meeting date so that suitable arrangements can be made.

Contact: Edward C. Wilson, Jr., Deputy Administrator, State Milk Commission, 200 N. 9th St., Suite 1015, Richmond, VA 23219-3414, telephone (804) 786-2013 or (804) 786-2013/TDD**2**

DEPARTMENT OF MINES, MINERALS AND ENERGY

Coal Surface Mining Reclamation Fund Advisory Board

† April 23, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Mines, Minerals and Energy, Buchanan-Smith Building, Route 23, Big Stone Gap, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to review and discuss the current status and administration of the reclamation fund.

Contact: Danny R. Brown, Division Director, Division of Mined Land Reclamation, P.O. Drawer 900, Big Stone Gap, VA 24219, telephone (540) 523-8152, FAX (540) 523-8163 or toll-free 1-800-828-1120 (VA Relay Center).

Division of Mined Land Reclamation

† February 19, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting United Coal Company, Grundy, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to review federal and state surface mining policies, procedures, regulations, and laws to identify initiatives and incentives, changes in regulations, laws, policies, and procedures needed to enhance and promote additional remining operations in Virginia.

Contact: Norman Enix, Remining Coordinator, Department of Mines, Minerals and Energy, Division of Mined Land Reclamation, P.O. Drawer 900, Big Stone Gap, VA 24219, telephone (540) 523-8286, FAX (540) 523-8163 or toll-free 1-800-828-1120 (VA Relay Center).

† February 20, 1997 - 1 p.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Mines, Minerals and Energy, Buchanan-Smith Building, Route 23, Conference Room 116, Big Stone Gap, Virginia 🖾 (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to give interested persons an opportunity to be heard in regard to the FY 97 Abandoned Mine Land Consolidated Grant Application to be submitted to the Federal Office of Surface Mining.

Contact: Roger L. Williams, Abandoned Mine Land Manager, Department of Mines, Minerals and Energy, P.O. Drawer 900, Big Stone Gap, VA 24219, telephone (540) 523-8208, FAX (540) 523-8163 or toll-free 1-800-828-1120 (VA Relay Center).

BOARD OF NURSING

Special Conference Committee

† February 10, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting
† February 11, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting
Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street,
5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A Special Conference Committee will conduct informal conferences with licensees and certificate holders to determine what, if any, action should be recommended to the Board of Nursing. Public comment will not be received.

Contact: Nancy K. Durrett, R.N., Executive Director, Board of Nursing, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9909, FAX (804) 662-9943 or (804) 662-7197/TDD ☎

BOARD OF NURSING HOME ADMINISTRATORS

† February 27, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia.

The board will conduct informal conferences. No public comment will be received.

Contact: Senita Booker, Program Support Technician Senior, Board of Nursing Home Administrators, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9111, FAX (804) 662-9943 or (804) 662-7197/TDD

BOARDS OF NURSING AND MEDICINE

March 21, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the Boards of Nursing and Medicine intend to amend regulations entitled: 18 VAC 90-40-10 et seq. Regulations for Prescriptive Authority for Nurse Practitioners. The amendments clarify and simplify the regulations and increase the number of nurse practitioners with prescriptive authority who may be supervised by one physician from two to four.

Statutory Authority: §§ 54.1-2400 and 54.1-2957.1 of the Code of Virginia.

Contact: Nancy Durrett, R.N., Executive Director, Board of Nursing, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9945 or FAX (804) 662-9943.

BOARD OF OPTOMETRY

† February 7, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting

The Embassy Suites, 2925 Emerywood Parkway, Function Room 800/801, Richmond, Virginia. 🔀 (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A general business meeting to conduct regulatory review. Public comment will be received at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Carol Stamey, Administrative Assistant, Board of Optometry, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9910 or (804) 662-7197/TDDS

† February 7, 1997 - 3 p.m. -- Open Meeting

The Embassy Suites, 2925 Emerywood Parkway, Function Room 800/801, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

Informal conferences will be held. Public comment will be received at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Carol Stamey, Administrative Assistant, Board of Optometry, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1?17, telephone (804) 662-9910 or (804) 662-7197/TDDS

BOARD OF PHARMACY

† February 4, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 1, Richmond, Virginia.

A working meeting of the Pharmacy Task Force on Workload. No public comment will be received.

Contact: Elizabeth Scott Russell, Executive Director, Board of Pharmacy, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-9911 or FAX (804) 662-9313.

POLYGRAPH EXAMINERS ADVISORY BOARD

† March 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, 4th Floor, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

An open meeting to discuss regulatory review and other matters requiring board action. In addition, the Polygraph Examiners Licensing Examination will be administered to eligible polygraph examiner interns. A public comment period will be held at the beginning of the meeting. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least 10 days prior to the meeting so that suitable arrangements can be made for appropriate accommodations. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Nancy Taylor Feldman, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230-4917, telephone (804) 367-8590, FAX (804) 367-2474 or (804) 367-9753/TDD¹

BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL COUNSELORS AND MARRIAGE AND FAMILY THERAPISTS

February 6, 1997 - 1 p.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia.

An informal conference will be held pursuant § 9-6.14:11 of the Code of Virginia. Public comment will not be heard.

Contact: Evelyn B. Brown, Executive Director, or Joyce Williams, Administrative Assistant, Board of Professional Counselors and Marriage and Family Therapists, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-9912 or FAX (804) 662-9943.

February 7, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Richmond, Virginia.

An Executive Committee meeting to review credentials will begin at 8:30 a.m. Public comment will not be heard. At 10 a.m. there will be regular meeting to (i) conduct general board business; (ii) consider committee reports, correspondence, and any other matters under the jurisdiction of the board; and (iii) conduct regulatory review. There will be a 30-minute general public comment period beginning at 10:15 a.m.

Contact: Evelyn B. Brown, Executive Director, or Joyce D. Williams, Administrative Assistant, Board of Professional Counselors and Marriage and Family Therapists, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-9912 or FAX (804) 662-9943.

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL REGULATION

† March 17, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Forestry, 900 Natural Resources Drive, Charlottesville, Virginia.

A general business meeting.

Contact: Debra S. Vought, Agency Analyst, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230-4917, telephone (804) 367-8519 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL SOIL SCIENTISTS

† February 6, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A scheduled meeting to address policy and procedural issues and other business matters which may require board action. The meeting is open to the public, however, a portion of the board's business may be discussed in executive session. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Geralde W. Morgan, Senior Administrator, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2785 or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

BOARD OF PSYCHOLOGY

† February 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. – Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 3, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct general business. Public comment will be received.

Contact: M. LaDonna Duncan, Administrative Assistant, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9913, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

Credentials Committee

† February 21, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 3, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to conduct an informal hearing regarding a practitioners academic and experience credentials. Public comment will not be heard.

Contact: M. LaDonna Duncan, Administrative Assistant, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9913, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

Discipline Committee

† February 4, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 4, Richmond, Virginia.

† February 20, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 1, Richmond, Virginia.

† February 27, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 3, Richmond, Virginia.

An informal hearing regarding allegations of practitioner misconduct. Public comment will not be heard.

Contact: M. LaDonna Duncan, Administrative Assistant, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9913, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

Regulatory Committee

† February 11, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Health Professions, 6606 West Broad Street, 5th Floor, Conference Room 3, Richmond, Virginia.

A meeting to review the Regulations Governing the Practice of Psychology pursuant to Executive Order 15(94). Public comment will be received after the meeting is called to order.

Contact: Janet Delorme, Deputy Executive Director, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230-1717, telephone (804) 662-9913, FAX (804) 662-9943, or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

REAL ESTATE APPRAISER BOARD

† February 11, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least two weeks prior to the meeting. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Karen W. O'Neal, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-2039, FAX (804) 367-2475, or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

REAL ESTATE BOARD

February 20, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least two weeks prior to the meeting. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Karen W. O'Neal, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8552, FAX (804) 367-2475, or (804) 367-9753/TDD **S**

Education Committee

February 20, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting of the committee. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least two weeks prior to the meeting. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Karen W. O'Neal, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8509, FAX (804) 367-2475, or (804) 367-9753/TDD **S**

Fair Housing Subcommittee

February 20, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 West Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A general business meeting of the subcommittee. Persons desiring to participate in the meeting and requiring special accommodations or interpreter services should contact the board at least two weeks prior to the meeting. The department fully complies with the Americans with Disabilities Act.

Contact: Karen W. O'Neal, Assistant Director, Department of Professional and Occupational Regulation, 3600 W. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 367-8509, FAX (804) 367-2475, or (804) 367-9753/TDD **2**

RECYCLING MARKETS DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL

† February 13, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Environmental Quality, 629 East Main Street, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to continue work on developing and monitoring a plan to strengthen Virginia's recycling infrastructure and markets; setting forth strategies primarily designed to improve the supply, quantity, and quality of recyclables; and providing strategies for increasing the demand for recycled products and expanding the capacity of collectors, processors, and manufacturers to handle and use specified recyclable materials. The meeting will be dependent on a quorum of 10. Subcommittee meetings may be held prior to or after the general council meeting. Call Paddy Katzen for details (804)698-4488 at e-mail or pmkatzen@deq.state.va.us.

Contact: Paddy Katzen, Assistant to the Secretary of Natural Resources, Department of Environmental Quality, 629 E. Main St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 698-4488 or FAX (804) 698-4453.

STATE REHABILITATION ADVISORY COUNCIL

† February 10, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Rehabilitative Services, 8004 Franklin Farms Drive, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A regular business meeting.

Contact: Kay Magill, State Rehabilitation Advisory Council Liaison, Department of Rehabilitative Services, 8004 Franklin Farms Dr., Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-7527, FAX (804) 662-7696, toll-free 1-800-552-5019, or 1-800-464-9950/TDD **2**

VIRGINIA RESOURCES AUTHORITY

† February 11, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting **† March 11, 1997 - 9:30 a.m.** -- Open Meeting

Mutual Building, 909 East Main Street, Suite 607, Richmond, Virginia.

The board will meet to approve minutes of the meeting of the prior month, to review the authority's operations for the prior month, and to consider other matters and take other actions as it may deem appropriate. The planned agenda of the meeting will be available at the offices of the authority one week prior to the date of the meeting. Public comments will be received at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Shockley D. Gardner, Jr., Executive Director, Virginia Resources Authority, P.O. Box 1300, Richmond, VA 23218, telephone (804) 644-3100 or FAX (804) 644-3109.

STATE BOARD OF SOCIAL SERVICES

† February 19, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting **† February 20, 1997 - 9 a.m. (if necessary)** -- Open Meeting Department of Social Services, Central Regional Office, 1604 Santa Rosa Road, Wythe Building, Richmond, Virginia.

A work session and formal business meeting of the board.

Contact: Pat Rengnerth, Administrative Specialist, State Board of Social Services, 730 E. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 692-1900, FAX (804) 692-1949, toll-free 1-800-552-7096 or 1-800-552-3431/TDD **2**

COMMONWEALTH TRANSPORTATION BOARD

† February 19, 1997 - 2 p.m. -- Open Meeting Department of Transportation, 1401 East Broad Street, Richmond, Virginia (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A work session of the board and the Department of Transportation staff.

Contact: Robert E. Martinez, Secretary of Transportation, 1401 E. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-8032.

† February 20, 1997 - 10 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Transportation, 1401 East Broad Street Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A monthly meeting of the board to vote on proposals presented regarding bids, permits, additions and deletions to the highway system, and any other matters requiring board approval. Public comment will be received at the outset of the meeting on items on the meeting agenda for which the opportunity for public comment has not been afforded the public in another forum. Remarks will be limited to five minutes. Large groups are asked to select one individual to speak for the group. The board reserves the right to amend these conditions. Separate committee meetings may be held on call of the chairman. Contact Department of Transportation Public Affairs at (804) 786-2715 for schedule.

Contact: Robert E. Martinez, Secretary of Transportation, 1401 E. Broad St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-8032.

TREASURY BOARD

February 20, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting James Monroe Building, 101 North 14th Street, Treasury Board Room, 3rd Floor, Richmond, Virginia

In January and February 1997 the board will meet on the third Thursday rather than the third Wednesday.

Contact: Gloria J. Hatchel, Administrative Assistant, Department of the Treasury, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 371-6011.

BOARD OF VETERINARY MEDICINE

† February 12, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Norfolk Marriott Waterside, 235 East Main Street, Chesapeake 1 Room, Norfolk, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A routine business meeting and formal hearings. Brief public comment will be received at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Terri H. Behr, Administrative Assistant, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-9915 or (804) 662-7197/TDD

† February 13, 1997 - 8:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Norfolk Marriott Waterside, 235 East Main Street, James 1 Room, Norfolk, Virginia (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to conduct informal conferences. Brief public comment will be received at the beginning of the meeting.

Contact: Terri H. Behr, Administrative Assistant, Department of Health Professions, 6606 W. Broad St., 4th Floor, Richmond, VA 23230, telephone (804) 662-9915 or (804) 662-7197/TDD **2**

VIRGINIA RACING COMMISSION

† February 19, 1997 - 9:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Tyler Building, 1300 East Main Street, Richmond, Virginia.

A regular monthly meeting to include consideration of Colonial Downs' application for a satellite facility to be located in Hampton.

Contact: William H. Anderson, Policy Analyst, Virginia Racing Commission, P.O. Box 1123, Richmond, VA 23218, telephone (804) 371-7363.

DEPARTMENT FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED (BOARD OF)

Vocational Rehabilitation Advisory Council

March 1, 1997 - 10 a.m.-- Open Meeting

Department for the Visually Handicapped, Administrative Headquarters, 397 Azalea Avenue, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

The council meets quarterly to advise the Department for the Visually Handicapped on matters related to vocational rehabilitation services for blind and visually impaired citizens of the Commonwealth. **Contact:** James G. Taylor, Vocational Rehabilitation Program Director, Department for the Visually Handicapped, 397 Azalea Ave., Richmond, VA 23227, telephone (804) 371-3140, toll-free 1-800-622-2155, or (804) 371-3140/TDD **2**

VIRGINIA VOLUNTARY FORMULARY BOARD

February 6, 1997 - 10:30 a.m. -- Open Meeting Washington Building, 1100 Bank Street, 2nd Floor, Board Room, Richmond, Virginia

A meeting to review public hearing comments and new product data for drug products pertaining to the Virginia Voluntary Formulary.

Contact: James K. Thomson, Director, Bureau of Pharmacy Services, Virginia Voluntary Formulary, James Monroe Bldg., 101 N. 14th St., Room S-45, Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 786-4326.

STATE WATER CONTROL BOARD

February 10, 1997 -- Public comments may be submitted until this date.

Notice is hereby given in accordance with § 9-6.14:7.1 of the Code of Virginia that the State Water Control Board intends to adopt regulations entitled: **9 VAC 25-193-10** et seq. General Virginia Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (VPDES) Permit for Ready-Mixed Concrete Plants. The proposed regulation establishes a general permit for the ready-mixed concrete plant category of wastewater discharges under the Virginia Pollutant Discharge Elimination System.

<u>Question and Answer Period</u>: A question and answer period will be held one half hour prior to the public hearing at the same location. Interested citizens will have an opportunity to ask questions pertaining to the proposal at that time.

Accessibility to Persons with Disabilities: The public hearing will be held at facilities believed to be accessible to persons with disabilities. Any person with questions should contact Ms. Lily Choi at the address given below. Persons needing interpreter services for the deaf should notify Ms. Choi no later than January 10, 1997.

Request for Comments: The board is seeking written comments from interested persons on both the proposed regulatory action and the draft permit, as well as comments regarding the costs and benefits of the proposal or any other alternatives. Written comments on the proposed issuance of the permit and on the proposed regulation must be received no later than 4 p.m. on February 10, 1997, and should be submitted to Ms. Choi. Comments shall include the name, address, and telephone number of the writer, and shall contain a complete, concise statement of the factual basis for comments. Only those comments received within this period will be considered by the board.

Other Information: The department has conducted analyses on the proposed regulation related to the basis, purpose,

Volume 13, Issue 10

 \mathbf{I}_{i}

Monday, February 3, 1997

substance, issues and estimated impacts. These are available upon request from Ms. Choi at the address below.

Statutory Authority: § 62.1-44.15(10) of the Code of Virginia.

Contact: Lily Choi, Department of Environmental Quality, P.O. Box 10009, Richmond, VA 23240, telephone (804) 698-4054.

Technical Advisory Committee

March 4, 1997 - 9 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Department of Environmental Quality, 629 East Main Street, First Floor Training Room, Richmond, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A meeting to discuss the reissuance of the board's general permit regulation governing discharges from the cleanup of petroleum from underground storage tanks (9 VAC 25-120-10 et seq.).

Contact: Richard Ayers, Technical Services Administrator, Department of Environmental Quality, 629 E. Main St., Richmond, VA 23219, telephone (804) 698-4075 or FAX (804) 698-4032.

COLLEGE OF WILLIAM AND MARY

Board of Visitors

† February 6, 1997 - 2 p.m. -- Open Meeting † February 7, 1997 - 8 a.m. -- Open Meeting

Blow Memorial Hall, Richmond Road, Williamsburg, Virginia. (Interpreter for the deaf provided upon request)

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Board of Visitors to review quarterly operations of the College of William and Mary and Richard Bland College, to receive reports from several committees of the board, and to act on those resolutions that are presented by the administrations of the College of William and Mary and Richard Bland College. An informational release will be available four days prior to the board meeting for those individuals and organizations who request it.

Contact: William T. Walker, Jr., Director, Office of University Relations, College of William and Mary, 312 Jamestown Rd., P.O. Box 8795, Williamsburg, VA 23187-8795, telephone (757) 221-2624.

LEGISLATIVE

Notice to Subscribers

Legislative meetings held during the Session of the General Assembly are exempted from publication in *The Virginia Register of Regulations*. You may call Legislative Information for information on standing committee meetings. The number is (804) 786-6530.

CHRONOLOGICAL LIST

OPEN MEETINGS

February 3

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board, Virginia † Barbers, Board for

February 4

Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of - Virginia Horse Industry Board

- Contractors, Board for
- Disciplinary Committee
- Hopewell Industrial Safety Council
- † Pharmacy, Board for
- † Psychology, Board of
- Discipline Committee

February 5

† Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for

- Board for Architects
- Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing, Department for the
 - Advisory Board

February 6

Conservation and Recreation, Department of

- Falls of the James Scenic River Advisory Board
- † Medicine, Board of
- Professional Counselors and Marriage and Family Therapists, Board of
- + Professional Soil Scientists, Board for
- Voluntary Formulary Board, Virginia
- † William and Mary, College of
- Board of Visitors

February 7

Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of

- Virginia Plant Pollination Advisory Board
- † Medicine, Board of
- † Optometry, Board of

Professional Counselors and Marriage and Family

- Therapists, Board of
- † William and Mary, College of
- Board of Visitors

February 8

- † Medicine, Board of
- Credentials Committee
- † Military Institute, Virginia
 - Board of Visitors

February 10

† Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for

- Board for Branch Pilots
- † Higher Education for Virginia, State Council of
- † Nursing, Board of
- † Rehabilitation Advisory Council, State

February 11

- † Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for
- Board for Branch Pilots

- Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Board
 - Northern Area Review Committee
 - Southern Area Review Committee
- † Nursing, Board of
- † Psychology, Board of
- Regulatory Committee
- † Real Estate Appraiser Board
- † Resources Authority, Virginia

February 12

- Conservation and Recreation, Department of Moormans Scenic River Advisory Board
- † Veterinary Medicine, Board of

February 13

- Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of - Virginia Corn Board
- † Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for
- Board for Professional Engineers
- † Child Day-Care Council
- † Conservation and Recreation, Department of
- Historic Lower James Scenic River Advisory Board † Geology, Board for
- † Information Providers Network Authority, Virginia
- † Recycling Markets Development Council, Virginia
- † Veterinary Medicine, Board of

February 14

- Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of - Virginia Corn Board
- † Dentistry, Board of

February 17

Local Government, Commission on

February 18

- Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of - Virginia Farmers' Market Board
- † Corrections, Board of
- Correctional Services Committee
- Medical Assistance Services, Board of

February 19

- Conservation and Recreation, Department of
- Rappahannock Scenic River Advisory Board
 Corrections, Board of
- Administration Committee
- + Fire Services Board
- Residential Sprinkler Committee
- † Medical Assistance Services, Department of - Pharmacy Advisory Committee
- Milk Commission, State
- † Social Services, State Board of
- † Transportation Board, Commonwealth
- † Virginia Racing Commission

February 20

- Agriculture and Consumer Services, Board of
- Alcoholic Beverage Control Board, Virginia
- † Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for

- Board for Land Surveyors

Audiology and Speech Language Pathology, Board of † Contractors, Board for

Volume 13, Issue 10

† Fire Services Board

- Fire/EMS Education and Training Committee
- Fire Prevention and Control Committee
- Legislative/Liaison Committee
- † Mines, Minerals and Energy
- Division of Mined Land Reclamation
- † Psychology, Board of
- Discipline Committee
- Real Estate Board
 - Education Committee
 - Fair Housing Subcommittee
- + Social Services, State Board of
- † Transportation Board, Commonwealth
- Treasury Board

February 21

- † Dentistry, Board of
- † Fire Services Board
- General Services, Department of
- Design/Build Construction Management Review Board
- + Housing and Community Development, Department of
 State Building Code Technical Review Board
- † Psychology, Board of
 - Credentials Committee

February 24

- Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department - Regulatory Committee and Regulation Advisory Committee
- + Funeral Directors and Embalmers, Board of

February 25

Marine Resources Commission

February 27

- † Architects, Professional Engineers, Land Surveyors and Landscape Architects, Board for
 - Board for Landscape Architects
- Compensation Board
- Education, Board of
- + Health, Department of
 - Biosolids Use Information Committee
 - Biosolids Use Regulations Advisory Committee
- † Nursing Home Administrators, Board of
- † Psychology, Board of
 - Discipline Committee

February 28

† Dentistry, Board of

March 1

Visually Handicapped, Department for the - Vocational Rehabilitation Advisory Council

March 3

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board, Virginia † Local Government, Commission on

March 4

Hopewell Industrial Safety Council Water Control Board, State - Technical Advisory Committee

March 5

Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of - Virginia Soybean Board

March 6

† Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of

- Virginia Soybean Board
- Virginia Sweet Potato Board

March 10

Chesapeake Bay Local Assistance Department - Regulatory Committee and Regulation Advisory Committee

March 11

† Polygraph Examiners Advisory Board † Resources Authority, Virginia

March 13

+ Child Day-Care Council

March 17

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board, Virginia + Professional and Occupational Regulation, Board for

March 18

Contractors, Board for

† Maternal and Child Health Council

- School Health Subcommittee

Medical Assistance Services, Board of

March 20

† Agriculture and Consumer Services, Department of

- Virginia Dark-fired Tobacco Board

March 25

Marine Resources Commission

March 31

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board, Virginia

April 23

 † Mines, Minerals and Energy, Department of
 Coal Surface Mining Reclamation Fund Advisory Board

PUBLIC HEARINGS

February 17

Local Government, Commission on

March 11

† Air Pollution Control Board, State